

Discussions

Volume 15 | Issue 1

Article 4

[Discussions] Vol. 15 Iss. 1

Follow this and additional works at: https://commons.case.edu/discussions

Recommended Citation

() "[Discussions] Vol. 15 Iss. 1," *Discussions*: Vol. 15: Iss. 1, Article 4. DOI: https://doi.org/10.28953/2997-2582.1169 Available at: https://commons.case.edu/discussions/vol15/iss1/4

This Article is brought to you for free and open access by the Undergraduate Research Office at Scholarly Commons @ Case Western Reserve University. It has been accepted for inclusion in Discussions by an authorized editor of Scholarly Commons @ Case Western Reserve University. For more information, please contact digitalcommons@case.edu.

DISCUSSIONS The Undergraduate Research Journal of CWRU VOLUME XV, ISSUET



DISCUSSIONS Undergraduate Research Journal of CWRU

Submission Guidelines

Interested in having your work published in *Discussions*? We are now accepting submissions for our next issue.

What are we looking for?

Discussions is looking for research papers written by current undergraduate students from accredited colleges and universities around the globe. The research can be on any topic, not limited to science or engineering. A student may submit a paper from a class, as long as their work presents a new and innovative idea.

Visit facebook.com/cwrudiscussions/ to find our online submissions form. Formatting for papers:

- Double-spaced, 12 pt. Times New Roman
- Pages should not be numbered
- References in APA format
- Figures and images must be well-labeled and referenced in the text.
- •All figures should be included in the article document. If your article is selected for submission, you will be asked to provide high-quality (300 DPI) image files for all of your figures.
- •All tables should be included in the article document. If your article is selected for submission, you will be asked to provide the tables in their Excel format.
- Figures should have legends and error bars, if necessary.

Check out our FAQ or e-mail us at discussionsjournal@gmail.com.

Get Involved with Discussions

Interested in reviewing, editing, designing, or advertising? We want you to join our team! Check out our website at discussionsjournal.com Let us know you're interested! E-mail us at discussionsjournal@gmail.com No previous experience required. All majors are welcome.

DISCUSSIONS



Letter from the Editor

Dear Reader,

On behalf of the entire editorial board and staff of *Discussions*: The Undergraduate Research Journal of CWRU, thank you for picking up this issue of the journal. I fervently believe that this is our best compilation of student works to date, and am incredibly excited to share these articles with you. With this issue, the authors invite readers to learn more about non-state armed groups and the media responses to the flu pandemic in the early twentieth century. We hope you enjoy the breadth of knowledge in this issue and come away having learned something new or viewing the world from a different angle.

While submissions are accepted year round, the deadline for publication in the next issue will be September 10th, 2018. If you share *Discussions*' passion for celebrating excellent undergraduate research, consider submitting to the journal. Although Discussions is based at Case Western, we accept articles from any undergraduate institution. I encourage you to visit our website at www.discussionsjournal.com for detailed instructions to submit your work. If you have questions, please feel free to reach out to us at DiscussionsJournal@gmail.com. I look forward to hearing from you.

I would like to thank the authors who dedicated themselves to their topics and chose to share their work with us, as well as the entirety of the Editorial Board for the time and effort they give to the journal every semester. I would also like to thank the reviewers, copy editors, and designers. This journal would be nothing without you. Further thanks to the University Media board of CWRU for their continued efforts to support student publications.

The entire Editorial Board is ever grateful for the assitance and guidance from our advisers, Bethany Pope and Sheila Pedigo, Director of the SOURCE Office. Without their support and encouragement from the SOURCE office, Discussions would never have been able to achieve the successes we have made.

Regards,

Monica Windholtz Editor-in-Chief





<u>Editorial Board</u>

Editor-in-Chief Monica Windholtz

Managing Editor Chandana Pandurangi

Assistant Director of Layout Mia Huang

Assistant Director of Design Marta Storl-Desmond

> Director of Content Saloni Lad

Assistant Director of Content Viral Mistry

> Director of Review Nicholas Curtis

Assistant Directors Of Review Shufan Zhao Roshni Bhatt

> Director of Finance James Lee

Director of Internal Affairs Phuong Nguyen

Director of Public Relations Torrey Guan

> Director of Marketing Sierra Cotton

Director of Information Daniel Mendez

<u>Reviewers</u>

Alexis Balog, Roshni Bhatt, Praanjal Das, Darren Liu , Michael Mohn, Akshata Rudrapatna, Christine Smothers, Marta Storl-Desmond, Eesha Tokala, Evan Vespre, Janet Wang , Aaron Wise

<u>Advisors</u>

Staff Advsior: Sheila Pedigo Web Advisor: Bethany Pope

Copy Editors

Roshni Bhatt, Darren Liu, Lauren Spizman, Ryan Tatton, Evan Vespre

<u>Designers</u> Savana Hadjipanteli, Samantha Lin, Edwina Tao

> Cover Design Marta Storl-Desmond

Faculty Spotlight

AN INTERVIEW WITH Dr. Paul Iversen

by Ryan Tatton

Paul Iversen is the Chair of the Department of Classics at Case Western Reserve University. As an Associate Professor, he teaches upper-level Greek and Latin, courses on Greek Civilization and History, and an archaeology course in Greece during the summer. In this interview, he discusses his recent work and what research within the Classics Department looks like.

This interview has been edited for length and clarity with Dr. Paul Iversen's consent.

What brought you to the field of Classics?

I started out as a dual major in electrical engineering and solar architecture at Lansing Community College before transferring to Michigan State University. I wanted to be an electrical engineer who worked on photovoltaic cells but I was feeling like I was missing something. I had some general education requirements including a foreign language requirement, so I took an Introductory Greek course. When I got to my second year in Greek and read Homer, I was just blown away by its beauty -- it transported me to a different world. I also enjoyed my Humanities courses so much more that eventually I switched into Classics and then was accepted with a full-ride to the PhD program in Classics at Ohio State University. I just followed where my heart led me and had a bit of luck.

"I just followed where my heart led me and had a bit of luck."

What projects are you currently working on?

Early in my career I worked in two areas, Greco-Roman New Comedy (the comedy



of Menander, Plautus and Terence – the forerunners of the later European tradition of the comedy of manners), and Greek and Latin Epigraphy. As time has gone on I have become much more interested in doing research on Greek and Latin Epigraphy, which satisfies both my philological and historical interests. So, I am no longer pursuing any research on Greeo-Roman New Comedy, although I still try to keep up with the field.

"[Inscriptions] put us into direct contact with the past...we can be more sure of their intended texts... than any other type of document from the ancient world."

I should probably define the term epigraphy. Epigraphy is the science concerned with the classification and interpretation of inscriptions. An inscription is piece of writing or lettering engraved, etched, incised, traced, stamped, or otherwise imprinted into or onto a durable surface, such as stone or bronze. In general coins and gems are excluded from epigraphy because they have their own special disciplines (numismatics and gemology). It is a discipline that is essential to almost every facet of Classics. Unlike traditional ancient literary sources, which come down to us in copies of copies of copies, inscriptions speak directly to us with no intervening hand. They put us into direct contact with the past, and while they may contain mistakes, provide official misinformation, reflect the sentiments of the upper classes, lack context, or be very worn and fragmentary, we can be more sure of their intended texts, especially if they survive in full, than any other type of document from the ancient world.

My work on epigraphy began on the Packard Humanities Institute Greek Epigraphy project – an online database of Greek (and some Latin) inscriptions. I began working on this project in 1990 as a graduate student research assistant and continued after finishing my

"No device of comparable technological complexity is known until 1,000 years later."

PhD in 1998 all the way up until 2006. This brings up my other project – a book about the calendar on the Antikythera Mechanism and its importance to helping us reconstruct other Doric calendars and to understand better how Greek calendars were regulated.

What is the Antikythera Mechanism?

The Antikythera Mechanism is a remarkable geared device that was constructed in the 2nd or 1st centuries BCE. It was basically the equivalent of an ancient Rolex watch, albeit one about the size of a shoebox, that computed and displayed celestial, calendrical, and athletic information, including the phases of the moon, the risings and settings of stars and constellations, eclipses, and information about the scheduling of Panhellenic athletic events. Such celestial, calendrical, and social events were important to ancient societies for regulating agriculture, seafaring, peaceful competition, and religious observance. The Antikythera Mechanism was named after the island in whose waters it was found in 1900 and salvaged in 1901 (from a shipwreck of ca. 70-50 BCE). No device of comparable

technological complexity is known until 1,000 years later.

How did you get interested and involved in the Antikythera Mechanism?

A: It was while working on Corinthian inscriptions in 2010 that I learned that a complete calendar had been recently discovered/deciphered on the Antikythera Mechanism with the help of newer technologies. The authors of this discovery suggested that this calendar might be that of Corinth or one of its colonies. Since the calendar of Corinth was mostly lost, I found this topic potentially of great importance for Corinthian religion and history, so I began to look carefully at this question. That is how I got involved with working on the Antikythera Mechanism, and eventually I was named a contributor to the Antikythera Mechanism **Research Project.**

How were Greek calendars set up?

Greek calendars were lunisolar calendars, like the traditional Chinese and traditional Jewish calendar, so they were based on the phases of the moon, as well as the solar year. The first day of the month was ideally the first day after conjunction, also known the new moon, when the moon couldn't be seen as more than a sliver. As the month progresses the moon waxes until about the 14th or 15th day at which there is a full moon. From here, the moon wanes down to the 29th or 30th of the month, which is the last day of the month, ideally coincided with conjunction. They also had a roundabout way to keep this system of months generally in line with the solar year.

The ancients used the phases of the moon to keep track of time because they could see them. It was just much easier, thansay, a solstice or an equinox, which could not be seen and required special equipment to measure. Although they eventually figured these out, they had the traditional lunisolar religious calendar, so they were not going

"We can use modern lunar tables to tie these festivals and month names to more specific historical events."

to give that up. These religious months are named after religious festivals that happened in that month. For example, the month of Karneios is the month in which the Karneia festival takes place. The Greeks believed that it was necessary to hold festivals and make sacrifices to the gods as close as possible to the same season each year. They wanted to keep track of time according to the lunar calendar, but also wanted to keep it seasonally anchored. So, if we can identify the season of these month names better or even specific lunar months in specific years, which the mechanism allows us to do, then we can use modern lunar tables to tie these festivals and month names to more specific historical events.

Are you currently doing research on the Mechanism?

Yes, I am. With the generous support of the Dean of the College of Arts and Sciences, Cyrus Taylor, the Baker-Nord Center for the Humanities, and Mark Griswold the Director of The Interactive Commons, I've been able to purchase an extremely powerful computer program and I have been given access to a very powerful computer to reconstruct the Mechanism, including the inscriptions, using digital scans that were made of it in 2005 by the Antikythera Mechanism Research Project. I personally am most suited to using this technology to produce an edition of the inscriptions on the Mechanism, which are key to understanding its functions, but I am also looking for CWRU students in more scientific and computing fields who might be interested in helping me, say as part of a Senior Project, with the 3-D constructions of the entire Mechanism with the view of making the first Hololens image of it.

You mentioned that you teach an archaeological course in Greece in the summer. What is that?

The course is entitled "Archaeological and Epigraphical Field School" and is conducted as a part of a project called The Lechaion Harbor and Land Settlement Project. Corinth had two harbors, and the Lechaion Harbor was the major one on the Gulf of Corinth, and it's the inner harbor, so it's no longer under water, but on land.

What do you anticipate or plan to do on your excavation trip to Corinth this coming summer?

There are some buildings and docks built around the inner harbor, which is where we'll be excavating. The students will excavate in three major areas in which there are several trenches. I think I'm safe in telling you that one of them is a Roman basilica. I'm the epigrapher of the project, which has about thirty undergraduate students working on it from three different universities, and five to ten graduate students from around the globe. While the students (including CWRU students) are excavating, I will break off small groups from all three excavation sites to go to the Old Museum of Corinth where the inscriptions are stored. There I will teach the students the basics of epigraphy along with some new photographic techniques. The archaeologists will train the CWRU students about the methods of archeology and I will teach their students about epigraphy. There are other experts in all these fields that are part of the project, so it's cool. This coming summer I will be taking 6 students to excavate

"I am also looking for CWRU students...interested in helping me...with the 3-D constructions of the entire Mechanism with the view of making the first Hololens image of it." and learn about epigraphy for three-anda-half weeks. We'll also be visiting Athens and the acropolis along with the ancient archaeological sites such as Mycenae, Tiryns, and Nemea, or Byzantine sites like Mistras. There are nice beaches and great food, and the Greek people are wonderful. The students love it and I'll be bringing back other students maybe in 2020 or 2021.

A Selection of Dr. Iversen's Work

Iversen, P. A. (2017). The Calendar on the Antikythera Mechanism and the Corinthian Family of Calendars. Hesperia: The Journal of the American School of Classical Studies at Athens, 86(1), 129. doi:10.2972/hesperia.86.1.0129



The International Legal Personality of Non-State Armed Groups

Desiree van Iersel - Utrecht University

BIOGRAPHY

Desiree van Iersel is a second year undergraduate student in Dutch Law at Utrecht University, the Netherlands, and has a B.A. in Law and Political Science from University College Roosevelt. She hopes to pursue a career in legal research and primarily focus on international law and IT law.

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

I would like to thank Assistant Professor Jason Dinse, J.D., L.L.M., my research supervisor, for his guidance, jokes, the cookies we stole from his colleague, his enthusiasm and useful critiques of this research. And of course I want to thank my parents, who have supported me in all my ventures, and the people who have always believed in me.

In recent years, the number of inter-state conflicts has declined, and still, the lives of millions are threatened by violence. This is due to the increasing number of intra-state conflicts between the State and one or more Non-State Armed Groups (Buckley, 2012). In 2007, there were over 261 active Non-State Armed Groups (NSAGs). Conflicts that involve such NSAGs often involve excessive violations of human rights law (HRL) and international humanitarian law (IHL).

However, these two bodies of law remain state-centric and there is no consensus on how the international system can properly respond to conflicts of a non-international character. Additionally, it is not clear if and how NSAGs are considered to be actors on the international plane. Underlying this ambiguous

"As the international system is developing rapidly and other NSAs start to appear, this traditional approach seems no longer appropriate"

status is the concept of international legal personality (ILP). Traditionally, only states had ILP, which can simply be summarized as the capacity to act on the international plane. As the international system is developing rapidly and other Non-State-Actors (NSAs) start to appear, this traditional approach seems no longer appropriate. The International Court of Justice (ICJ) states in Reparations for Injuries Suffered in the Service of the United Nations:

Throughout its history, the development of international law has been influenced by the requirements of international life, and the progressive increase in the collective activities of States has already given rise to instances of action upon the international plane by certain entities which are not States (Reparations for Injuries, 1949, p. 178) Not only has the definition of actors in the field expanded to include intergovernmental organizations like the UN, it has also allowed for certain Non-State Actors (NSAs) to obtain a degree of legal personality. Indeed, some NSAGs have become signatories to a

"Although it is often thought that ILP is arbitrarily granted to NSAGs, there are in fact some criteria that make it more likely..."

treaty or a Deed of Commitment. The fact that some of these groups have now signed these documents shows that they acquired a limited form of ILP, which brings new problems to light. For instance, there are no internationally accepted criteria by which ILP can be granted (Portmann, 2010). Therefore, this study will attempt to answer the following question: are there criteria that several armed groups possess that relate to the likelihood that they will get limited ILP? Although it is often thought that ILP is arbitrarily granted to NSAGs, there are in fact some criteria that make it more likely that they will get this capacity.

This study is divided into four distinct parts. Part I of this study outlines the theoretical background related to this question, Part II will be centered around four case studies of NSAGs that are signatories to one or more international treaties to find common characteristics that may predict the likelihood that they will get ILP, Part III will assess the case-studies and explain the difference in legal status, and Part IV will consist of concluding remarks and recommendations for further research.

Theoretical Background of International Legal Personality

Theory and History of International Legal Personality Theory.

For centuries, it was easy to determine who were the actors in international law. States were the entities international law dealt with, and they were the only ones to have ILP (Hickey, 1997). Indeed, ILP was even regarded as synonymous with statehood (Crawford, 2006). To understand ILP, the personality of states must be addressed. Statehood is identified by several criteria laid down in the Montevideo Convention on the Rights and Duties of States. Article 1 states that: "The state as a person of international law should possess the following qualifications: a) a permanent population; b) a defined territory; c) government; and d) capacity to enter into relations with the other states" (Montevideo Convention, Art.1, 1934). These criteria can be grouped into two categories of requirements: the capacity requirement and the independence requirement (Murray, 2016). The capacity requirement shows that there must be a central structure capable of exercising control over a population in a specific territory. This shows the capacity of a state to adhere to its rights and obligations under international law (Murray, 2016). The second requirement is the independence requirement, which holds that a state should not be subject to another, superior, authority (other than international law itself). This requirement ensures that a state is a distinct actor capable of having rights and duties (Murray, 2016).

The two theories in which a state is recognized as an entity that has legal status are the declaratory and constitutive approaches. According to the declarative theory, an entity has a legal status based on the fact that it exists (Crawford, 2006). In opposition to this is the constitutive theory. This theory assumes that the rights and duties that come with statehood are derived from recognition of other states (Crawford, 2006). The capacity to bear rights and duties is an important aspect of ILP. However, this concept entails much more than just these two aspects and remains abstract.

The concept is easiest to explain by comparing it to 'municipal legal personality'. This analogy may make the concept and the role it plays in international law clearer. What must be noted is that this is not a perfect fit, but it is still a helpful comparison. Generally, a legal system has to determine to whom to give rights and duties and whose actions will have legal consequences (Portmann, 2010). Municipal law therefore includes a law of persons who have rights, duties and whose actions have legal consequences. In the 19th century, this law of persons was expanded to include associations and groups of a more corporate nature (Portmann, 2010). They were seen as distinct legal entities from the persons of whom they were composed. By now, individuals and different forms of corporations are seen as distinct legal entities in municipal private law. As legal persons, these different entities have rights and duties and can, in case they violate the law, be penalized in accordance to the legal system (Portmann, 2010). International law also had to decide which entities could have rights, bear duties and act in legally relevant ways. These capacities are traditionally subsumed in the term 'legal personality', which in this case would become ILP.

International law makes use of the municipal concept, but there are two main differences that distinguish the municipal and the international personality. The first difference is that in international law, legal personality refers not only to having rights, duties and capacities under the law, but also to the competency to create the law. This peculiarity has occurred in the international system due to the fact that there is no centralized legislative body that determines the rules. In municipal legal systems, this capacity to create the law is vested in the hands of a centralized legislature and therefore not in the hands of legal persons (Portmann, 2010). This is not the case in international law as it is commonly accepted that this law derives from coordination between states based on

their own will. As states are still seen as the main actors on the international plane and thus the main legal persons of the system, it is accepted that their ILP includes the capacity to create law.

The second difference is that in international law, there is no such thing as a law of persons that discusses all the different entities that can have this legal personality and gives a clear explanation of what ILP actually is (Portmann, 2010). The closest the international community has come to establishing a law of persons is in an ICJ opinion on Reparations for Injuries Suffered in the Service of the United Nations. This opinion goes into the reasoning on ILP for the UN as an intergovernmental organization, "...It is a subject of international law and capable of possessing international rights and duties, and that it has capacity to maintain its rights by bringing international claims" (Reparations for Injuries, 1949, 179). This statement is commonly referred to in matters regarding the ILP of Non-State Actors. However, the statement does not clear up the question of what actors have ILP, nor does it establish criteria according to which personality is acquired or attributed (Portmann, 2010). As a result, international personality is still an abstract concept, and many different positions are present on the aforementioned questions in the international community. But it is still seen as a very relevant concept in international law due to the fact that it helps give a voice to the actors in the international legal system. Those actors that have legal personality can claim protection directly from international law and are subjects to the obligations of the legal system. Those who are excluded do not directly exist for the international legal order (Portmann, 2010).

Historical development of the International System.

Traditionally, those included in the international system were the states and all other entities were excluded. But this is

no longer the case, as the concept of ILP, and therefore also the concept of an 'actor' in international law, has developed over time. This evolution started when bilateral diplomatic relations were no longer effective, and the states decided to arrange multi-state conferences. One of the main problems with these conferences was state sovereignty. This meant that decisions could only be taken by unanimity and by means of complete equality in voting to make sure one group of states could not overrule the others (Hickey, 1997). As a result, no practical, timely decisions could be made for long-term pressing problems in the world. To cope with matters like these, permanent international organizations or structures needed to be established. The unions that were put in place to fill this gap were mostly non-political, functional unions that were established by means of multilateral treaties, for instance the postal, telegraphic and railway unions, and the sugar union (Hickey, 1997). These unions had some form of ILP, as for instance the sugar union was able to push for changes in municipal law through a majority vote by means of a permanent commission (Hickey, 1997). After the two World Wars, several states also started working together on a more political level to address the international political problems these two wars had brought forth (Hickey, 1997). This cooperation first resulted in the establishment of the League of Nations in 1919 by the Treaty of Versailles. Its main goals: to maintain peace, prevent wars and provide international arbitration (The Covenant of the League of Nations, 1919; Treaty of Versailles, 1919). When this entity emerged, the opinion that this could possibly also have ILP gained footing (Waschefort, 2011). This entity was later on recognized as having ILP. This was done by deriving the ILP from all the 'civilized' states that together formed the League of Nations. The League was said to be sui generis in this context, as it was the only nonstate entity that held ILP derived from the states themselves (Oppenheim, 1920). But this intergovernmental organization failed in its

primary purpose in the 1930s, as aggression from Germany and the other Axis powers occurred and led to World War II. In 1946, the League was disbanded with its successor, the UN, already in place (Charter of the United Nations, 1945). The UN's main objectives are similar to those of its predecessor: ensuring peace and security and to achieve international cooperation (Charter of the United Nations, 1945). The successor to the League of Nations was also granted ILP, but only in 1949, when an ICJ judgement on this topic was reached:

Accordingly, the Court has come to the conclusion that the Organization is an international person. That is not the same thing as saying that it is a State, which it certainly is not, or that its legal personality and rights and duties are the same as those of a state. Still less is it saying that it is a 'super-State', whatever that expression might mean. It does not even imply that all its rights and duties must be upon the international plane, any more than all the rights and duties of a State must be upon that plane. What it does mean is that it is a subject of international law and capable of possessing international rights and duties, and that it has capacity to maintain its rights by bringing international claims (ICJ, 1949, 179).

This judgement settled the question of if the Organization is an international person. But one unresolved issue still remains: does the United Nations (UN) have inherent legal capacity to act beyond what is explicitly conferred to it by its founding treaties? If this inherent capacity exists, then the international organization "might have to be viewed as a dynamic institution, evolving to meet changing needs and circumstances and, as time goes by, becoming further and further removed from its treaty base" (Bowett,1982). Regardless of the answer to this unresolved question, the ultimate power to decide the fate of an international organization is still vested in the states that founded it (Hickey, 1997).

Not only has the definition of actors in the international field expanded to allow in intergovernmental organizations like the UN, but it has also allowed for certain NSAs to obtain a degree of legal personality. It is increasingly acknowledged that these NSAs have an influence on the workings of international relations. So the questions that logically follows is: are these NSAs bound by customary international law, do they have rights, bear duties (and if so, can they be punished for violations thereof)? This study will adhere to the actor-focused position that rejects the state-focused legal system and states that "... effective actors of international relations are relevant for the international legal system. The specific rights and duties held by particular actors are determined in an international decision-making process in which the actors themselves participate depending on their effective power" (Portmann, 2010, 14). In accordance with this statement, NSAs have rights and bear duties, as they are bound by, and subjected to, customary international law.

While NSAs can be bound to international law, it remains vague what an NSA actually is. For this study, the following definition will be used: "...any entity that is not actually a state, often used to refer to armed groups, terrorists, civil society, religious groups, or corporations; the concept is occasionally used to encompass intergovernmental organizations" (Clapham, 2012, 1). Many different types of NSAs exist. Non-Governmental Organizations (NGOs), are international actors that are made up not of states, but of persons from two or more different countries, who have joined forces in order to try to influence international politics by lobbying and promoting their cause. Their cause can range from promoting gender equality to lobbying for the rights of indigenous peoples (Clarke, 1998). Armed Non-State Actors (ANSAs) are of a different nature than NGOs, as their objectives are less peaceful. ANSAs are defined as "any armed group, distinct from and not operating under the control of the State or States in which it

carries out military operations, and which has political, religious, or military objectives" (Bellal & Casey-Maslen, 2011, p. 176). Usually, this definition does not include gangs or private military companies. The conflicts these ANSAs take part in are usually against the state, or against other ANSAs in a failed state (Bellal & Casey-Maslen, 2011).

The most relevant NSA in this research is the Non-State Armed Group (NSAG). This type of NSA is defined as "...groups that do not pursue a private agenda but rather political and/or economic objectives. It includes armed groups, rebel groups, liberation movements and de facto governments; it excludes criminal organizations (mafiosi, and drug cartels), mercenaries, private security companies and terrorists" (Hofmann, 2006, p. 396). The classification of an NSAG is strongly influenced by politics. To one, a NSAG fights for liberation, but to the other, the NSAG is nothing more than a terrorist group. This is problematic, and as noted by the ICRC:

A recent challenge for IHL has been the tendency of States to label as 'terrorist' all acts of warfare committed by non-State armed groups against them, especially in non-international armed conflicts. While armed conflict and acts of terrorism are different forms of violence governed by different bodies of law, they have come to be perceived as almost synonymous due to constant conflation in the public domain (ICRC, 2013, para 7).

The fact that a state can label a group as terrorist is a problem of definition. Even though there is great concern about terrorism, notwithstanding the fact that terrorism has been considered an international problem since the 1920's, there is no universally accepted definition of terrorism on the international plane (Young, 2006). Generally, a state is hesitant to recognize an armed conflict under international humanitarian law in their territory, as this would mean

that the international community would become involved in the conflict (Yildiz, 2010). Classifying the group as terrorists or rebels gives the state the opportunity to deal with them through domestic law enforcement (Yildiz, 2010). For instance, in Dutch law, article 97a deals with terrorist attacks, and states that they are punishable with a lifelong prison sentence (art. 97a, WvS). Dealing with terrorism on a national scale like the Dutch do gives the state the power to judge the attackers according to domestic standards, not international ones. But this leads to an overlap between military and criminal approaches to such attacks, and a massive amount of legal problems. A struggle over the proportionality of response, targeted killings and foreign military intervention started to occur more often (Yildiz, 2010). Not only does this complicate matters, it is also the case that international law is not equipped to deal with terrorism. Terrorism was even excluded from the jurisdiction of the International Criminal Court due to the fact that no consensus could be reached on the definition of the crime (Rome Statute, 1998, 2187 U.N.T.S. 90). Instead of creating a harmonious international approach to terrorism, the community has opted for creating a web of overlapping national criminal jurisdictions that deal with this matter (Young, 2006). This gap in international law gives the states the liberty to deal with groups they characterize as terrorists. If a group would be characterized as a NSAG, then international law becomes applicable. Another problem with the recognition of a NSAG occurs when another state would engage with the NSAG in question. This would enhance the status of the group and perhaps even grant it a form of legitimacy for their cause or control over a territory (Hofmann, 2006). From an outsider perspective, this could be interpreted as condoning the 'terrorist' group in the territory of a legitimate state (Hoffman, 2006). Another difficulty in the definition used before is that it resembles the definition of the more common term ANSA. This is due to the fact that there is no universally accepted

definition of an ANSA, and no universally accepted definition of a NSAG. These two concepts refer to approximately the same sort of entity. However, for the sake of clarity, the term NSAG will be used herein. This study is concerned with NSAGs that do not act on behalf of a state but rather often contrary to the state system.

Applicability of International Law to NSAGs

One of the underlying questions of this study is: how does international law apply to NSAGs? If international law would be approached from the traditional point of view, one could see that it simply does not apply to other actors than states (Murray, 2016). Non-State Actors (NSAs) that appear in the system therefore do not fall under the international legal system, but are subjected to their states' domestic jurisdiction. This principle does not work in practice as the NSA is there to go against the state and the state usually lacks capacity to enforce the law (Murray, 2016). This ultimately results in no legal system dealing with these actors. This is deemed problematic as these actors are not restricted in their actions or held accountable for their actions against a civilian population by any legal system. If a group is not even held accountable by any legal system, theoretically, they could do whatever they like without having to face consequences.

However, there is a small exception to this legal lacuna. Armed groups that are party to a non-international armed conflict (NIAC) are bound by the customary international law of armed conflict (Murray, 2016). The law that binds them are Common Article III (CA III) of the Geneva Convention of 1949 and, if applicable, Additional Protocol I (AP I) and II (AP II) to these conventions (Bellal & Casey-Maslen, 2011; Murray, 2016). These articles were first considered to be part of customary international law by the International Criminal Tribunal for the Former Yugoslavia (ICTY) in Prosecutor v. Tadić, as it was stated that the core of AP II belongs to this field of

international law (Prosecutor v. Tadić, 1999, Case No. IT-94-1). International customary law is, as defined in Article 38 (1)(b) of the Statute of the ICJ, "evidence of a general practice accepted as law." CA III is now considered to be a part of customary law, and in Nicaragua v. United States of America, the ICJ found that CA III was applicable to the NSAG (the Contras) that fought the government: "The conflict between the contras' forces and those of the Government of Nicaragua is an armed conflict which is "not of an international character". The acts of the Contras towards the Nicaraguan Government are therefore governed by the law applicable to conflicts of that character" (Nicaragua, 1986, p. 219).

But the protocols and common articles only enter into force when two specific requirements are fulfilled. 1.) there must be an armed conflict as defined in International Humanitarian law and 2.) the NSAG must be sufficiently structured (Bellal & Casey-Maslen, 2011). Geneva Convention I art. 2 states that "the present Convention shall apply to all cases of declared war or of any other armed conflict which may arise between two or more of the High Contracting Parties, even if the state of war is not recognized by one of them" (Geneva Convention I art. 2, 1949). In this context, a 'high contracting party' simply means a state. What can be seen in this article is, again, the state-centric approach to international law. But it has been recognized that there are other types of conflicts than the aforementioned International Armed Conflicts (IACs). The conflicts dealt with in this study are NIACs. In CA III and AP I & II, it is determined what falls in the scope of a NIAC. CA III applies to "armed conflicts not of an international character occurring in the territory of one of the High Contracting Parties" (Geneva Convention III art. 3, 1949).

An armed conflict as meant in this article was distinguished from less serious cases of violence, such as riots or internal tension by means of AP II (ICRC, 2008). In this AP, two criteria were used: 1) the hostilities must have a certain intensity (the Prosecutor v. Fatmir Limaj, 2005, Case No. IT-03- 66-T). This can mean that there is either violence of a collective nature, or that the use of police forces is no longer sufficient and military force has to be used against the belligerents; and 2) these NSAGs must be considered as 'parties to the conflict' and thus have sufficiently organized armed forces (ICRC, 2008). Before 2008, it was unclear what degree of organization an NSAG has to have in order to be subject to these articles. This issue was resolved in the ICTY judgement in Prosecutor vs Haradinaj et *al.*, that stated that

The existence of a command structure and disciplinary rules and mechanisms within the group; the existence of a headquarters; the fact that the group controls a certain territory; the ability of the group to gain access to weapons, other military equipment, recruits and military training; its ability to plan, coordinate and carry out military operations, including troop movements and logistics; its ability to define a unified military strategy and use military tactics; and its ability to speak with one voice and negotiate and conclude agreements such as ceasefire or peace accord (Haradinaj, 2008, Case No. IT-04-84-T).

When the NSAG has a sufficient degree of organization as per the Prosecutor vs Haradinaj et al. criteria, AP II and CA III apply. These articles form the basis of one of the two branches of IHL. The Geneva Conventions and its APs belong to the specific strand of IHL that deals with the conduct of the armed forces when hostilities take place. This is referred to as 'Jus in Bello' (Stahn, 2006). The second branch is the law that deals with the recourse to the use of force, also referred to as 'Jus ad Bellum' (Stahn, 2006).

The second question that logically follows is: what is the legal basis underpinning the application of international law to NSAGs? It is relevant to know what legal basis underpins the applicability to NSAGs and how this functions. It is necessary to understand this, not just for the sake of legal clarity but also as a way to regulate the behavior of NSAs, and most importantly, NSAGs (Murray, 2016).

Many different theories exist that try to answer this question. One of the theories has already been hinted at before when CA III and AP I & II were discussed. As mentioned before, these articles are part of customary international law. It has been argued that NSAGs are bound to the international laws that have reached the status of custom, even without the group's consent to be bound (Murray, 2016). One of the problems with this theory is that custom is referred to as a general practice accepted by law that is based on state practice and the corresponding views of these States that they are bound to that specific law (Opinio Juris). In this definition, the traditional state-centric system becomes clear, and as a consequence, it is argued that this body of law only applies to states (Murray, 2016). The moment customary international law applies to an NSAG, it means that this group possesses ILP (Murray, 2016).

This notion is in accordance with the main approach that will be taken in this research, the Dynamic State Approach. "State dynamists, however, would continue to insist that new international political identities to claim ILP must be able to point to some international law treaty, custom, or general principle of law." (Hickey, 1997, p. 17). Other theories regarding the source of legal personality are the legal traditionalist and factual realist approach. The legal traditionalist approach considers states to be the main actors that have authority over all NSAs. This approach places ILP in the hands of states, and the legal personality of all NSAs has to have been derived from states, just as what was argued as the basis for the personality of the League of Nations (Hickey, 1997).

The factual realist approach is based at the other end of the spectrum, as it claims that the state is deteriorating and other, non-

state entities are slowly gaining ground and getting more influence in international relations (Hickey, 1997). The factual realists therefore consider it necessary to rethink the source of ILP. They argue that due to global integration, the relevance of the state with regards to ILP is in decline. Next to that, the ever-growing number of non-state entities are in the process of reshaping international law to properly respond to changes in a globalizing society (Hickey, 1997). Therefore, factual realists are of the opinion that NSAs should be able to determine for themselves whether they have ILP instead of relying on states for this capacity (Hickey, 1997). The last element of this theory is in accordance with the declaratory theory of state recognition. This theory seems to be extended further in the factual realist approach to apply to NSAGs as well. Nonetheless, the Dynamic State approach will be adhered to for this study. The cases that are selected for the analysis are all selected based on the fact that they can point to an international treaty of which they are a signatory. The other approaches were not taken due to the fact that the legal traditionalist approach excludes entities other than states, and it does not seem to be a practical approach to take in the rapidly changing international system. Nor would the factual realist approach be suitable, as this theory is too broad, not clearly defined, and not measurable. The fact that the dynamic state approach is measurable, clearly defined and in accordance with the changing system make it the most suitable approach to take.

Even when this approach is taken, conferring ILP to an NSAG remains a difficult question. In the case of the Sudan People's Liberation Movement/ Army (Sudan People's Liberation Movement/ Army (SPLM/A), it has worked out in accordance to what was decided in the Prosecutor vs Haradinaj et al. case. "... all insurgents that have reached a certain threshold of organization, stability and effective control of territory, possess ILP and are therefore bound by the relevant rules

of customary international law on internal armed conflicts referred to above" (Darfur Commission of Inquiry, 2004, para. 172). This is still a very disputed approach to binding NSAGs. ILP gives a notion of legitimacy to the NSAG (Kleffner, 2011). This concern was raised during the negotiations on CA III. For this reason, the provision "shall not affect the legal status of the Parties to the conflict" was included in the article (Geneva Convention III art. 3, 1949).

International Humanitarian Law in relation to NSAGs

IHL "aims to restrict the methods and scope of warfare through treaties and customs that limit the use of violence in armed conflict and protect civilians and persons who are no longer participating in hostilities" (Buckley, 2011, p. 808). On a very basic level, the documents that are essential to international humanitarian law are the Hague convention of 1907 and the four Geneva Conventions with its AP I & II that were created in 1977 (Solis, 2016).

The two questions that must be asked to see if the conventions are applicable are the following: What is the conflict status, and what is the status of the individuals involved in the conflict? (Solis, 2016). Common Article II (CA II) of the Geneva Conventions states that it applies to all cases of declared armed conflict between two high contracting parties, even when one of them has not recognized the state of war (Geneva Convention I art. 2, 1949). However, as NSAGs are not 'high contracting parties to the treaty' the conflicts they take part in are not part of CA II, but are described in CA III. This article focuses on the conflicts that occur within the territory of one of the high contracting parties.

The part of this article that mentions the relevance of such a NIAC occurring in the territory of one state party has fallen into disuse. This is argued on the basis of the *Tadić*

case, in which it was stated that the rules of CA III reflect "elementary considerations of humanity", and that it is therefore applicable to any armed conflict regardless of its international or non-international nature (Tadić, 1995, Case No. IT-94-1, para. 102). AP II also applies to NIACs when the armed group has control over the territory, is able to carry out organized military operations and, is able to implement the protocol. If these conditions are not met, AP II will not be applicable (Solis, 2016).

How is International Humanitarian Law enforced?

One way IHL can be enforced is through international criminal law (ICL) which relates to war crimes and penalizes those who committed serious violations (Sivakumaran, 2012). ICL places individual responsibility on the individual(s) who committed war crimes by interpreting the relevant IHL to give a verdict on the guilt or innocence of an individual (Sivakumaran, 2012). Through the verdicts based on these humanitarian laws, it has become clear that this field of international law applies to conflicts of a non-international nature (Sivakumaran, 2012). The verdicts and interpretations of IHL have therefore not just fleshed out the legal system, but have also helped understanding the relevant legal provisions. While the criminalization of individuals under international law has now been wellestablished with regard to war crimes and crimes against humanity, the criminalization of armed groups as a whole remains a debatable matter (Solis, 2016). However, the generally accepted position on this matter is that the obligations under IHL apply not just to states but also to NSAs, as long as they are sufficiently organized. When it concerns crimes against humanity, however, NSAs can be prosecuted even when they are not the 'de facto' authority or have a 'state-like' organizational structure (Casey-Maslen, 2014).

How are NSAGs bound to International Humanitarian Law?

According to one of the most commonly accepted theories in international law, NSAGs are bound by IHL due to the fact that their 'parent state' accepted a particular rule of IHL, and has the capacity to accept legislation on behalf of its nationals. This means that an NSA that rebels against the state is still bound and does not have to consent to be bound (Solis, 2016). Indeed, state practice has shown that NSAGs are bound by CA III and AP II, and that this binding force applies to them as a group (Zegveld, 2002). The following question needs to be answered to see if these articles are applicable in the conflict: what is the status of the individuals involved in the conflict?

CA III states that the 'parties' to the conflict are bound by the provisions of the article (Geneva Convention III art. 3, 1949). But the term 'party' is rather vague. Factors that show that a group can be called a 'party' are the following:

- the ability to implement IHL
- the existence of a headquarters
- disciplinary rules and mechanisms must exist
- ability to plan, coordinate, and carry out military operations
- designated zones of operation
- the ability to produce, distribute and transport arms
- an ability to conclude agreements, such as ceasefires and peace accords

(Solis, 2016, p. 182; Prosecutor v Boskoski, 2008, Case No IT-04-82-T, para. 196).

If a party meets these criteria, then they have reached a sufficient level of organization for AP II and CA III to apply (Sassòli, 2011). If a party does not reach the established degree of organization, CA III still applies, but AP II does not (Sassòli, 2011). So even though the aforementioned legal distinctions between NIACs and IACs are still present in the treaties, case law and state practice has moved the law of both types of conflict closer to each other. The reasoning behind this convergence is that in customary international law, the distinction between the two has disappeared over time (Sassòli, 2011). Indeed, a study by the ICRC has shown that 136 rules out of the 161 on customary humanitarian law apply equally to both types of conflict ("Non-International Armed Conflict", ICRC Casebook, 2018).

Geneva Call's Deed of Commitment

In 2007, there were over 261 active NSAGs in armed conflict (Buckley, 2012). Several of these groups have effective control over territory and sometimes fulfill the role of a de facto governmental authority. This status means that the entity has effective control and power over territory, but it has not yet been recognized as the legitimate governing authority and has not shown that it will maintain the stability of the state over a longer period of time (Serralvo, 2016).

But, because of the fact that these entities fulfill the role of a vertical authority, there needs to be a body of law that deals with the regulation of the relationship between the de facto authority and the individual citizen. Otherwise, a legal vacuum would exist, and this entity would not be

"because...these entities [NSAGs] fulfill the role of a vertical authority, there needs to be a body of law that deals with...the relationship between the de facto authority and the individual citizen."

covered by international law (Murray, 2016). One of the problems with filling this vacuum is that these NSAGs do not have the formal capacity to enter into international agreements or conclude treaties. However, bringing NSAGs under the scope of international humanitarian law and human rights is considered to be very important by the international community (Buckley, 2012). This led to the creation of the NGO 'Geneva Call' in 2000 (Geneva Call, "Mission"). This NGO tries to promote respect by NSAs for IHL especially related to the safety of civilians. Since 2000, they have engaged over 90 NSAGs on topics ranging from banning the use of anti-personnel mines to the elimination of gender discrimination.

The NGO has put their main points of attention in an innovative instrument called *The Deed* of *Commitment*. This document allows NSAGs to undertake action to respect certain humanitarian laws and norms (Geneva Call, "Deed of Commitment"). Up until now, about 55 NSAGs have signed the Deed of Commitment and have generally respected the obligations in the document. Next to the pledge of respect that comes with this document is the fact that these groups also agree to being held publicly accountable for their commitments under the Deed of Commitment. There are three Deeds of Commitment:

1. Deed of Commitment for Adherence to a Total Ban on Anti-Personnel Mines and for Cooperation in Mine Action, launched in 2000.

2. Deed of Commitment for the Protection of Children from the Effects of Armed Conflict, launched in 2010.

3.DeedofCommitmentfortheProhibition of Sexual Violence in Situations of Armed Conflict and towards the Elimination of Gender Discrimination, launched in 2012(Geneva Call, "Deed of Commitment").

By signing these documents, the NSAG promises to take the necessary steps to enforce their commitment, and also gives Geneva Call permission to verify and monitor compliance with the Deeds they signed.

So why would NSAGs willingly bind themselves to international humanitarian norms that they did not agree to in the first place? According to Geneva Call, there are several reasons NSAGs chose to do so. Signing a Deed of Commitment can help them improve stability, protect civilians and their own fighters, facilitate peace processes, improve their reputation and show that they are willing and capable to adhere to humanitarian law (Geneva Call, "FAQs"). Up until now, 49 NSAGs have signed the Deed of Commitment that prohibits the use of landmines, 19 NSAGs have signed the Deed that focuses on the protection of children in conflict and, 16 have signed the Deed that prohibits sexual violence and gender discrimination. But even if an NSAG were to sign such a document, it does not make them legitimate in any way. Geneva Call only gives NSAGs the possibility to commit to IHL via a special agreement, as is encouraged in CA III. Interestingly, NSAGs have signed Deeds not adhered to by the state they are based in, showing that they have accepted obligations that go beyond those of the state (Casey-Maslen, 2014).

This is in contrast to the previously explained notion that the IHL obligations of NSAGs only derive from the parent state. Another focus point of this NGO is broadening the knowledge of NSAGs on topics of IHL and the best ways to implement these norms. They do so by creating "ANSA-specific IHL training modules in different languages, which address ANSAs' practical concerns and include realistic exercises relevant to their operating contexts, have been created and used in several contexts" (Geneva Call, "Approach"). By providing this training and monitoring compliance with international humanitarian norms, Geneva Call has become a forum for communication with the NSA. Their engagement with the NSAG fills the gap in international law that was mentioned before (Hofman, 2006). The recognition of the obligations of NSAGs themselves changes the debate on recognition of the human rights obligations of NSA. The willingness to abide to international law and to act in accordance with their obligations weaken the argument of non-applicability (Casey-Malsen, 2014).

Human Rights Obligations of NSAGs

NSAGs are growing in number and influence over the lives of many individuals throughout the world (Murray, 2016). The current conflict in Syria, that in Libya in 2011, and the conflict in the Congo show that NSAGs can have an enormous impact on the lives of civilians (Murray, 2016). NSAGs also have significant influence in situations that do not fall under the scope of a Non-International Conflict. For instance, Hezbollah in Lebanon has established social structures such as health care and education for civilians, and in the Central African Republic, NSAGs are suspected of committing crimes against humanity in non-conflict situations (Murray, 2016). All the individuals that are impacted by the presence of the NSAG live in uncertain circumstances. and it is essential that the fundamental human rights of these civilians are respected and protected. Human rights are meant to be universal and applicable at any time.

This aim becomes clear by looking at the UN declaration against torture, which created a "guideline for all States and other entities exercising effective power" (UN Resolution 3452, 1975). In Elmi v. Australia, the Committee Against Torture said that an NSAG can and should be regarded as a vertical authority, especially in the case of an absence of central government (Elmi v Australia, 1998). Armed groups with effective control over the territory and population should, when the state is unable to impose its will, be considered as such an authority (Murray, 2016). This means that these armed groups must also be subjected to international regulation. If they would be unchecked by international law, the effectiveness of the system would be undermined and the civilians would not have the proper protection that ensures their rights (Murray, 2016). Subjecting NSAGs to international law gives the international

system the opportunity to set clear standards for the conduct of NSAGs. Therefore, certain international treaty obligations which include international HRL can apply to NSAGs.

It is generally accepted that the human rights treaties regulate the relation between the state and the individuals under their jurisdiction. That may have suited the international system at that time, but it is no longer an effective way to protect human rights (Murray, 2016). As was mentioned before, there is an increasing number of NSAGs that have power over an ever-increasing number of civilians. Such an approach is not in line with the basic motivation that underpins the entire body of HRL: human dignity. This underlying motivation can be seen in the draft preamble of the Universal Declaration of Human Rights (UDHR) that stated that: "the Declaration of Human Rights sets forth the rights and freedoms which are essential to the highest expression of human dignity" (Draft Preamble UDHR, E/CN.4/124).

Article 1 of the UDHR indeed confirms what was mentioned in the draft, "All human beings are born free and equal in dignity and rights. They are endowed with reason and conscience and should act towards one another in a spirit of brotherhood" (UDHR, 1948). Establishing a distinction between the human rights obligations of states and NSAGs purely based on their status is inconsistent with the underlying motivation of human rights protection (Murray, 2016). In order to make sure human rights protection is safeguarded, it is necessary that international law regulates the relationship between individual and authority, even when the latter is of a nonstate nature. Accepting the alternative and not regulating this relationship means accepting the legal vacuum it creates and discarding the human rights of millions (Murray, 2016). Even though the standpoint on the motivation of HRL has gotten some support from the ICJ, it is not universally agreed upon. As the ICJ put it: "the protection offered by Human Rights conventions does not cease in case of armed conflict, save through the effect of provisions for derogation of the kind to be found in Article 4 of the International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights" (ICJ Advisory Opinion, 9 July 2004, para. 106). Additionally, there are some international human rights treaties that were argued to be directly binding on NSAGs. For instance, the Optional Protocol to the Convention on the Rights of the Child on the involvement of children in armed conflict, the African Union Convention for the Protection and Assistance of Internally Displaced Persons in Africa, and the International Convention for the Protection of All Persons from Enforced Disappearance (Murray, 2016, p. 160).

Article 4 of the aforementioned Optional Protocol states that:

1. Armed groups that are distinct from the armed forces of a State should not, under any circumstances, recruit or use in hostilities persons under the age of 18 years.

2. States Parties shall take all feasible measures to prevent such recruitment and use, including the adoption of legal measures necessary to prohibit and criminalize such practices.

3. The application of the present article shall not affect the legal status of any party to an armed conflict" (Optional Protocol CRC, 2000, art. 4).

The idea that this protocol gives NSAGs direct obligations under international law is still debated. However, it has been argued that when the word 'shall' is used in international treaties it refers to a binding obligation. When the word 'should' is used in this context, it is a recommendation (Murray, 2016). As 'shall' is used in this protocol, it seems likely that the drafters indeed intended to create the binding obligation on NSAGs as well. Besides this, it has been argued that the phrase 'under any circumstances' indicates that there are absolutely no exceptions to the binding obligations this Optional Protocol imposes on

parties to a conflict (Murray, 2016). When the Optional Protocol is read according to this tradition, it establishes direct obligations for NSAGs. The aforementioned assumption will be discussed and supported below. Although this protocol seems to establish obligations for NSAGs, there are still problems with the applicability of human rights treaties to NSAGs. One of the main problems with the core international human rights treaties is the ratione personae restriction. The International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights (ICCPR) and the International Covenant on Economic, Social, and Cultural Rights (ICESCR) explicitly mention that they intend to bind states. This becomes clear when reading the following article of the ICCPR: "The States Parties to the present Covenant undertake to ensure the equal right of men and women to the enjoyment of all civil and political rights set forth in the present Covenant" (ICCPR, 1966, art. 3). When this is taken at face value, it would seem that this human rights treaty applies only to the party to which it is directed, the ratione personae, in this case, the state.

What must be taken into consideration is that this treaty was drafted when states were still the main actors in the international system. But as was stated in the ICJ opinion on Reparations for Injuries Suffered in the Service of the UN:

Throughout its history, the development of international law has been influenced by the requirements of international life, and the progressive increase in the collective activities of States has already given rise to instances of action upon the international plane by certain entities which are not States (Reparations for Injuries, 1949, 178).

A similar principle is applied by the ICJ in the case of Legal Consequences for States of the Continued Presence of South Africa in Namibia Notwithstanding Security Council Resolution 276. In this case, the Court stated: That is why, viewing the institutions of 1919, the Court must take into consideration the changes which have occurred in the supervening halfcentury, and its interpretation cannot remain unaffected by the subsequent development of law, through the Charter of the United Nations and by way of customary law. Moreover, an international instrument has to be interpreted and applied within the framework of the entire legal system prevailing at the time of the interpretation" (Advisory Opinion, 1971, p. 31).

AstheICJthereforeconcluded.treatiesmustbe interpreted and applied by taking the current international legal order into account (Murray, 2016). As HRL obligations are important in our current system, and are even considered to be erga omnes obligations, treaty interpretation should take these principles into account (Murray, 2016). If HRL is, again, applied to fill the legal vacuum and bind entities that fulfil the role of a vertical authority, the protection of human rights and the effectiveness of the international legal system can be secured (Murray, 2016). Additionally, these treaties were concluded with a certain object and purpose in mind. Their main purpose is to establish international rights for individuals, with a goal of the protection of basic rights of individuals (Murray, 2016). As human rights are considered to be erga omnes obligations that are applicable in all situations, it seems appropriate to interpret the treaties as to allow their application even when a state authority is replaced by an NSAG (Murray, 2016).

Yet, this idea of an NSAG that would replace the state does not affect the state's sovereign claim over the territory. In the Advisory Opinion on the presence of South Africa in Namibia, the Court also stated:

The fact that South Africa no longer has any title to administer the Territory

does not release it from its obligations and responsibilities under international law towards other States in respect of the exercise of its powers in relation to this Territory. Physical control of a territory, and not sovereignty or legitimacy of title, is the basis of State liability for acts affecting other States (Advisory Opinion, 1971, p. 54).

Therefore, it is clear that there are limits to what a state authority can do when they are not in effective control over a territory. Besides this, the statement by the Court also makes clear that effective control over a territory does not necessarily change the legality of the territorial state's title (Murray, 2016). Therefore, NSAGs can have obligations under HRL. This body of law was traditionally aimed at states, but due to the acknowledgement of the UN and the ICJ, interpreting human rights treaties in light of their object and purpose, to protect human dignity,, can now also apply to NSAGs. They are not able to take part in the creation of international law, and therefore cannot possess full ILP but enjoy a limited form.

Part II: Selection and Description of four NSAGs

The Polisario Front

History of the Polisario Front.

Between 1884 and 1975, the Spanish empire controlled a part of Morocco and the Western Sahara. More than thirty years after the Spaniards left the area, there is still a conflict about the territory of the Western Sahara (Moniquet, 2005). Both Morocco and Mauritania claimed the territory after the colonizers left, but this was opposed by the Frente Popular para la Liberación de Saguia el-Hamra y de Río de Oro (Polisario Front or the Front). The Front came into existence in 1973. It was a revolutionary, left-wing organization that was born during the Cold War that incited and supported several National Liberation Movements in Africa. On the regional level, Algeria and Morocco's policies were also directly opposed to one another. Due to an earlier war, there was animosity between the two countries, which was only invigorated by Morocco's friendly attitude toward the West, and Algeria's dislike for the Western 'imperialists' (Moniquet, 2005). Another significant factor in the creation of the Polisario Front was Cuba's support for the Front. Not only did Cuba advise them but they also provided them with weapons with the goal of destabilizing the region.

Regardless of this new opposing party, Morocco and Mauritania took over the territory. But Mauritania renounced all its claims to the territory in 1979. Ever since Spain left the territory, the UN has tried to seek a settlement between Morocco - which had 'reintegrated' the territory- and the Polisario Front, supported by neighboring country Algeria (MINURSO, "Background").

The UN Secretary-General stated that it is important to know what the Sahrawi People want for their future, and the way to involve them directly is through the referendum. This is in accordance to the UN's notions on the right of a people to self-determination. To affirm this view, the UN General Assembly has named the Polisario Front in their 34/37 resolution in 1979 the 'representative of the people of the Western Sahara'(UN, A/RES/34/37, 1979). In General Assembly resolutions 3458A (XXX) and 3458B (XXX), the UN actually expressed

"It is clear that there are limits to what a state authority can do when...not in effective control over a territory"

their wish that the population would have the right to self-determination (Shaw, 1983).

In 1985, the UN and OAU initiated a mission of good offices which led to settlement proposals between Morocco and Polisario Front in 1988.

These settlement proposals were meant to create a just solution by means of a ceasefire and a referendum that would allow the people of the Western Sahara to exercise their right to self-determination and choose between independence or integration in the territory (Secretary-General's Moroccan report S/21360, 1990, 4). Both parties agreed to this settlement proposal. The Organization of African Unity (OAU) became occupied with establishing a peaceful settlement in that year as well. The UN observed these events by means of MINURSO, the United Nations Mission for the Referendum in Western Sahara. This referendum should have taken place in January 1992, in accordance with the settlement proposals (MINURSO, "Background"). However, the plans made for the cease-fire and the tasks that needed to be completed beforehand could not be finished by the time the Secretary-General had proposed. Meanwhile, hostilities had started again, which interrupted the informal cease-fire that had lasted two years. In 2000, Morocco refused to move forward by holding the referendum, and the country has obstructed it since 2004. In that year, the Secretary-General of the UN received a letter rejecting the referendum as, according to Morocco, it undermined their sovereignty in the region (Beisat, 2012). Morocco claims ownership over the territory and also expelled MINURSO staff members from their territory (UN, GA/ COL/3295, 2016). Since 2004, Morocco has stated that the Western Sahara can act as an autonomous region under the sovereignty of their power (Beisat, 2012).

Up until now, the MINURSO mission has not been able to achieve its goals, and is still active in the area. Next to finally being able to carry out the referendum, the mission has the following other goals:

1. Monitoring the ceasefire

2. Verifying the reduction of Moroccan troops in the Territory

3.Monitoring the confinement of Moroccan and Frente POLISARIO troops to designated locations

4.Overseeing the exchange of prisoners of war (International Committee of the Red Cross)

5. Implementing a repatriation programme (United Nations High Commissioner for Refugees)

6.Identifying and registering qualified voters

7.Proclaiming the results of an election

8.Taking steps with the parties to ensure the release of all Western Saharan political prisoners or detainees" (MINURSO, "Mandate").

Human rights violations by the Polisario Front.

Over the years, the Polisario Front has committed war crimes. They have kept Moroccan prisoners of war, who have suffered repeated maltreatment (Moniquet, 2005). Some of these prisoners have been held for more than thirty years. The detention period and the conditions thereof are in violation of international law. These violations have been investigated by the Fondation France Libertés, a foundation focused on defending human rights. They found that practically every prisoner had been tortured during the interrogation that followed their capture (Karmous & Dubuisson, 2003). Sometimes, the prisoner died after having been tortured for too long, or, in the case that they did not want to provide the information the Front wanted, were doused in kerosene and burned alive (Karmous & Dubuisson, 2003). This took place not only before the ceasefire of the UN I 1991, but also after. Not only did the prisoners of war suffer forms of physical torture, they were starved, often ill, and had to do forced labor (Karmous & Dubuisson, 2003). This treatment is in grave violation of the Geneva Convention on the Treatment of Prisoners

of War (III). Art. 3 of the aforementioned convention that deals with armed conflicts of a non-international character:

To this end, the following acts are and shall remain prohibited at any time and in any place whatsoever with respect to the above-mentioned persons: a) violence to life and person, in particular murder of all kinds, mutilation, cruel treatment and torture (Geneva Convention III, 1949).

For years, the leadership of the Front has been accused of keeping thousands of Sahrawi in camps with the aid of the government of Algeria (Moniquet, 2005). The Sahrawi are the original inhabitants of the Western Sahara, and the Polisario Front only represents a small fraction of this people (Moniquet, 2005). This people is of Berber origin and were organized in nomadic tribes before the Spaniards colonized the area. The majority of these tribes pledged their allegiance to the Sultans of Morocco. When Spain controlled the area, several tribes fled to Morocco to enjoy the protection of the Sultan (Moniquet, 2005). When Spain left the area under massive international pressure, Mauritania and Morocco went to the ICJ. In 1974, the Court recognized that bonds of allegiance had existed between the Sultans and the tribes. What the UN did not recognize however, was Morocco's sovereignty over the Western Sahara territory. An interesting organizational matter is that the refugee camp that houses over 165,000 refugees is not located in the territory of the Western Sahara, but in Algeria. The refugees in this camp sought shelter after Moroccan air strikes in the beginning of the conflict (Pazzanita, 1994; Zoubir, 2005). These refugees have been protected by Algeria ever since the conflict started in the 1970s (Joffé, 2010).

The Polisario Front has remained very secretive about the political happenings in these refugee camps and the attitudes of the Sahrawi with regard to the conflict, which did not help them get more support from the West for their case. By keeping these matters a secret, they cannot refute the claims Morocco makes that the Front keeps the refugees in the camps against their will (Pazzanita, 1994). Another accusation brought against the leadership of the Front is that they divert the humanitarian aid intended for these refugees (Moniquet, 2005).

Organizational Structure of the Front.

The Front was mostly composed of young people, and some of these young adolescents were asked to take care of difficult tasks or became leaders of the Front. Indeed, Hametti Rabani, a former member of the Front, explained how he was put in charge of the education of children in the refugee camps. Another case like this was that of Moustapha Bouh, who was put in charge of propaganda, (newspaper and radio) was appointed Foreign Relations Commissar, and later on became a member of the Politburo and was put in charge of training the army in the role of Political Commissar of the Army. Not only has the Front created their own education centers and propaganda, they also have their own medical facilities (Bhatia, 2001).

The Front also has an army branch, the Sahrawi Popular Liberation Army (SPLA). This branch was trained and supervised by Algeria, and counted several thousand combatants (Moniquet, 2005). At first, the Front got their weapons from Algeria and Libya, but at the end of the seventies, they also got support from North-Korea in the form of anti-aircraft missiles, multiple rocket launchers and the like (Moniquet, 2005). This branch became highly organized and specialized in a form of Guerilla warfare. Its exact numbers are still unknown, but it has been speculated to have consisted of more than 20,000 combatants the 1980s (Moniquet, 2005).

In 1976, the Front structured itself in a way that has remained unchanged ever since. The group was run by a Secretary-General, aided by an executive power of nine members that also belong to the 'Politburo' that consisted

of 21 members. Three of these members were charged with the 'mass organizations' that encompassed three specific categories of the Sahrawi people: women, peasants and women (Moniquet, 2005, p. 24). Together with nine elected officials of 'the Basic People's Committees', the members of the Politburo formed the 'National People's Council.'

This strict hierarchy meant that initiatives could only come from the top political level, initiatives from the members were ruled out and all decisions had to be ratified by the top level. This level of organization brought an obsession over security forth (Moniquet, 2005). Every expression of dissent was seen as a threat and was monitored by the Military Security. This branch of the Front was trained and supervised by Algeria.

In 2005, the Front tried to become a player in the world-trade union community, and took part in an international trade union conference. Their presence was requested by three Italian organizations, of which only the one ended up taking part in the conference. In response to the Front's presence, Moroccan trade representatives made the point that it is not a real 'trade union' as there is no freedom of association nor manufacturing units (Moniquet, 2005, p. 25). This is not only the case in the organizational structure of the Front itself, but also noticeable in the refugee camps in Tindouf, where freedom of expression, peaceful assembly, association and movement are still limited (US dep. State, 2001).

International declarations by the Front.

In 2015, the Front declared unilaterally, as per article 96(3) of AP I of the Geneva Conventions, that they would undertake to apply the conventions and AP I by means of a declaration to the depository (the Swiss Federal Council). They were only able to do so if the high contracting party they were in conflict with ratified the conventions and the AP(Fortin, 2015). As Morocco ratified the AP in 2011, the Swiss government was able to accept this unilateral declaration. However, this does not mean that the Front has become a party to the conventions, nor does it mean that it is a state. What this declaration does is bind Morocco to the obligations of the conventions vis-àvis the Polisario Front (Fortin, 2015). What this means for the Front is that the Conventions and Additional Protocol apply, and that they have the same rights and obligations as a high contracting party (Shaw, 1983).

The Front has also signed Geneva Call's Deed of Commitment on banning landmines, which does not change their international status (Geneva Call, "Armed Non-State Actors"). The Front has, through their ratifications of international treaties, become an actor in the international legal system.

Internal problems of Polisario Front.

The Polisario Front has been under the leadershipofMohammedAbdelaziz,Secretary-General of the NSAG itself and President of the SADR, the Sahrawi Arab Democratic Republic. This is a self-proclaimed Republic that has only been recognized by a few States (Moniquet, 2005). The organizational structure of this Republic coincides, more or less, with that of the Front. The existence of the Republic is mostly theoretical, as its territory only spans a few square kilometers. But this fictitious entity gave the Front another dimension. The SADR has 'acted as a state' by ratifying OAU/ AU conventions (Fiddian-Qasmiyeh, 2011). For example, the Republic has ratified the Kampala Convention, The African Union Convention on Preventing and Combating Corruption, and the African Charter on Democracy, Elections and Governance (AU, "Kampala Convention"). The fact that they have signed and ratified international conventions shows that they have acted in the international system, and as per the Dynamic State theory, have a degree of legal personality.

After the SADR was created, it has been recognized by several States: Madagascar,

Burundi, Mozambique, Algeria, Angola, Benin, Guinea Bissau, North-Korea and Rwanda. At some point, the SADR was recognized by 79 States in total, was admitted to the OAU (which led to Morocco's withdrawal from the Organization) and its delegates were allowed to take part in the Addis-Ababa Summit (Moniquet, 2005). Even though the number of States that recognized this republic seems impressive, most of them did so under the pressure of Algeria, which, of course, supported and housed the Front. Still, this impressive number made sure that the existence of the SADR and its demand for independence had to be taken seriously by the UN (Moniquet, 2005).

In the Montevideo Convention, it is stated that "The recognition of a state merely signifies that the state which recognizes it accepts the personality of the other with all the rights and duties determined by international law. Recognition is unconditional and irrevocable" (Montevideo Convention, Art. 6, 1934).

Even though recognition is supposed to be irrevocable, many countries have now cancelled or frozen their recognition of SADR (Moniquet, 2005). Indeed, in September 2005, only 54 of the States still recognized the Republic (Moniquet, 2005).

The Front has been under the same leadership for three decades, and suffers from a lack of internal democracy. No elections took place for a long time, and only in 2016, when Abdelaziz died, did elections take place to choose a new Secretary-General: Brahim Ghali (Lamin, 2016).

The Palestine Liberation Organization

History of the Palestine Liberation Organization.

The Palestine Liberation Organization (PLO) is a national liberation movement that has attained some degree of ILP. This group was accorded certain rights and duties in the international system, but cannot create international law as States can. Therefore, they

have a limited form of ILP and they function as an agent of the territory they want to liberate (Worster, 2015). The PLO has been established in 1964, and is considered by some to be the representative of the Palestinian people. This is important, as the Palestinian people have been scattered over small settlements under different circumstances since 1948. The need for an expression of their identity increased when Mandatory Palestine, which used to be under the control of the British, got divided between Egypt and Jordan (Hilal, 1993). In 1969, the PLO had de facto sovereignty over Palestinian refugee camps in Lebanon and in 1974, was recognized to be the sole representative of the Palestinian people by the Arab League. Interesting to note is that the PLO was actually founded by the Arab League, who claimed that the Palestinians had the right to liberate themselves of the Israeli occupation (Shukairy,1964). In 1993, the PLO entered into the Oslo Accords with Israel (Worster, 2015). These accords were a promise to work toward peace and the peaceful coexistence of the Israelis and Palestinians.

Organization of the PLO.

The PLO has an elaborate structure, and has provided the Palestinian people with health care, education and social services. As per the Interim Agreement between the PLO and Israel, the Palestinian National Council will establish a

Palestinian Electricity Authority, a Gaza Sea Port Authority, a Palestinian Development Bank, a Palestinian Export Promotion Board, a Palestinian Environmental Authority, a Palestinian Land Authority and a Palestinian Water Administration Authority, and any other Authorities agreed upon, in accordance with the Interim Agreement that will specify their powers and responsibilities" (Oslo Agreements, Art. VII, 1993).

Since the beginning, the PLO has had a

military branch. First, this was the Palestinian Liberation Army (PLA), but in the 1990s, changes were made to the structure of this branch and it was renamed the Palestine National Authority (PNA) (Palestineun, "Palestine Liberation Organization").

This NLM has a government-like structure, with a parliament (the PNC), an executive committee, and a Central Council. The parliament, the Palestine National Council is considered to be the parliament of all Palestinians. This body sets the policies, elects the Executive Committee and makes changes in its own functioning, the laws of the organization, and the Palestine National Charter. The Council has several committees for specific aspects, such as legal and political committees. This Council also includes political parties (Palestineun, "Palestine Liberation Organization"). The Central Council functions as an intermediary between PNC and the Executive Committee.

The Executive Committee that is elected by the PNC is the body that deals with day-today business. This body is accountable to the PNC. It has to execute the policies decided upon by the PNC and the Central Council, oversee the functioning of the departments of the PLO and set a budget. Besides this, the Executive Committee is also the international representative of the PLO. They have a legislative and an executive branch of government. But they also have independent judicial organs, which was developed and specified in the Interim Agreement following the Oslo Accords (Oslo Agreement, 1993). Besides these government branches are the other organizations established by the PLO. For instance, the PLO also set up a system of assistance for martyr's families, artisan centers, and professional organizations (Hilal, 1993).

As is explained in the 1994 Cairo Agreement, the PLO is allowed to deploy its police force to maintain social order (Cairo, 1994). This police force was established when the Oslo Accords of 1993 were signed. In these Accords, it was stated that:

In order to guarantee public order and internal security for the Palestinians of the West Bank and the Gaza Strip, the Council will establish a strong police force, while Israel will continue to carry the responsibility for defending against external threats, as well as the responsibility for overall security of Israelis for the purpose of safeguarding their internal security and public order (Oslo Agreement, Art. VIII, 1993).

Terrorist actions by the PLO.

At first, the PLO operated from bases in Jordan, Lebanon, Syria, Gaza, and the West Bank. It was involved in hijackings, gun- and bomb attacks against Israelis all over the world. In 1988, the PLO decided it would no longer occupy itself with terrorism, and accept Israel's right to exist. These were the preconditions set by the United States for opening the dialogue with the PLO (Wright-Neville, 2010).

The status of the PLO in the international system.

The PLO has represented Palestine for instance in the UN, the Movement of Non-Aligned Countries (NAM), the Economic and Social Commission for Western Asia, the Group of 77 and the United Nations Educational, Scientific and Cultural Organization and the Organization of the Islamic Conference (OIC) (UNSC, S/2011/705, 2011). The PLO fights for an independent State of Palestine, and has been recognized by 137 states. Many have recognized it as a state after its declaration of independence in Algeria, 1988. (Palestineun, "Diplomatic Relations"). Up until now, the PLO has been recognized by 106 sovereign states as the representative of the Palestinian people (Kassim, 2002).

The PLO became a UN observer in 1970's. This status is usually only for non-UN member states. The General Assembly adopted resolution 3237 (XXIX) in 1974, and in a vote

THE INTERNATIONAL LEGAL PERSONALITY OF NON-STATE ARMED GROUPS

95 to 17, the PLO was invited to the meetings of the Assembly and take part in international conferences (Shaw, 1983). This newly granted observer status was due to General Assembly resolution 3102 (XXVIII), that stated that in the case of the debate on International Humanitarian Law, it "urges that the national liberation movements recognized by the various regional intergovernmental organizations concerned be invited to participate in the Diplomatic Conference as observers in accordance with the practice of the United Nations" (UNGA, A/RES/3102, 1973). The recognition by the Arab League and the observer status in the UN give the organization more legitimacy, beside the general recognition by the Palestinian people (Hilal, 1993).

Under rule 39 of its rules of procedure, the UN Security Council is able to invite "members of the Secretariat or other persons, whom it considers competent for the purpose to supply it with information or give other assistance in examining matters within its competence" (UNSC, 1983, 7). The UNSC has invited members of African NLMs to participate, and has stated in resolution 381(1975) that when the UNSC reconvenes in 1976, that the PLO would be invited to participate in the debate (UNSC, 381(1975)). The Security Council made another, quite risky move in 1975, in which it was decided that the PLO could participate in a debate on Israeli air raids on Lebanese territory.

"...this proposal is not being put forward under rule 37 or rule 39 of the provisional rules of procedure of the Council, but, if it is adopted by the Council, the invitation to the PLO to participate in the debate will confer on it the same rights of participation as are conferred when a Member State is invited to participate under rule 37." (UNSC, S/PV.1859, 1975)

This statement has been the reason for serious concern because the participation of an NLM

in the Council cannot be justified under the UNSC's own rules of procedure. Anyhow, this decision was reaffirmed in subsequent years, and so it appears a precedent has been set (Shaw, 1983).

Even though this NLM has been invited to participate, signing the final document is the second step. Objections have been made to the NLM signing the document, but these have been side-stepped by asking the NLM to sign on a separate page (Shaw, 1983).

The PLO has not signed any of the three Deeds of Commitment (Geneva Call, "Armed Non-State Actors"). However, their signature on the Oslo Accords of 1993, and the participation in the debate on Israeli air raids show that this group has attained a limited form of ILP.

South West Africa People's Organization

History of the South West Africa People's Organization.

Before Namibia became independent in 1990, it had first been a German colony, a protectorate of the Union of South Africa, a Mandated Territory of the League of Nations, and lastly, a direct responsibility of the United Nations Organization (UNO). In its last form, before gaining statehood, the territory was illegally occupied by South Africa (Kaela, 2016). When the territory was a Mandated Territory of the League of Nations, it was mandated to South Africa. In the ICJ Advisory Opinion of 1971, it was stated that the presence of South Africa was illegal due to their racist policies and UN General Assembly resolution 2145 (XXI), that terminated the mandate (Shaw, 1983). South Africa did not accept the opinion of the ICJ, and remained in the territory.

The South West Africa People's Organization (SWAPO) was founded in 1960 (Udogu, 2011). Its headquarters was in Dar es Salaam, Tanzania. This was the nearest semi-self-governing country. SWAPO's leaders had to go into exile due to a harsh crackdown in 1960, by the police.

In 1960, Sam Nujoma was elected its president in absentia (Dobell, 1998). This liberation movement fought for the independence of Namibia from the South-African administration and claimed to represent the entire territory of what used to be South West Africa. Ever since the beginning, two wings of SWAPO existed: an internal wing, focused on moderate, less radical measures to resolve the problem in the area, and the external wing, that focused on diplomatic relations and guerilla warfare (Udogu, 2011).

The UN was also involved in trying to resolve the conflict. With resolution 435, the UNSC stated that it wanted South Africa's involvement in the territory to end so that the people of the territory could establish their own state and elect a government through fair and free elections. It also created a UN Transition Assistance Group, that would assist the Special Representative to carry out the aforementioned mandate (UNSC, S/ RES/435, 1978). This resolution, and a ceasefire, were supposed to enter into force on 1 April 1989. Fights broke out, which slowed down the implementation of the resolution (Kaela, 2016). However, in 1988, South Africa was again involved in peace talks. Due to pressures from all sides, South Africa finally caved and decided to extricate its troops from the territory and seek a diplomatic solution (Dobell, 1998). In 1989 the SWAPO got 57.3% of all the votes and became one of the governing parties of Namibia (Dobell, 1998). Sam Nujoma became the country's first president.

Organizational structure of the SWAPO.

The structure of the SWAPO consisted of a Congress, Central Committee, National Executive Committee, Regional Headquarters, and cells (Udogu, 2011). The National Executive Committee consisted of seventeen members and had to put all the decisions, resolutions, and directives of the Congress and Central Committee into practice, has to take care of policy formation, and had to hand in periodical accounts to all other governmental bodies (Udogo, 2011). The Central Committee has the task to review, annul, and adopt decisions, resolutions, and directives of the National Executive Committee. Besides this, it has to convene the Congress, and determine and adjust the political stance toward problems that arise (Udogu, 2011). The Congress has the power to determine the programmatic orientation of the SWAPO, decide on action in internal affairs, and set the basic course in international matters, elects the Central Committee, and can affirm, amend or revoke any decision made by any organ of the SWAPO (Udogu, 2011).

All these bodies were created partially because of UN resolution 3111(XXVIII) in 1973, which stated that the UN "recognized that the National Liberation Movement of Namibia, the South West Africa People's Organization, is the authentic representative of the Namibian people, and supports the efforts of the movement to strengthen national unity" (UNGA, 3111(XXVIII), 1973). The other reason was that the SWAPO hoped that when South Africa withdrew their troops, they could easily step up as the official authority (Udogu, 2011). The SWAPO was also aided by Sweden in building two hospitals and schools (Sellström, 1999). Next to the governmental bodies were (among others) the department of Foreign Affairs, Defense, Treasury, Information and Publicity, and Education and Culture. The Department of Defense occupied itself with the People's Liberation Army of Namibia (PLAN). The department trained and supplied the army branch of the SWAPO. The PLAN used classic guerilla war techniques.

International status of the SWAPO.

In 1978, SWAPO-External had established offices in many different countries -among which in Angola, New York, London, Egypt, and Algeria- to increase pressure on the UN to and South Africa to resolve the conflict. Besides this, they also spread their propaganda from these offices. In resolution

THE INTERNATIONAL LEGAL PERSONALITY OF NON-STATE ARMED GROUPS

31/152, the UNGA decided to grant the SWAPO UN observer status. This meant that they could participate in the sessions and all international conferences (UNGA, A/RES/31/152, 20 December 1976).

This decision was based on UN resolution 3111(XXVIII), which stated that the UN "recognized that the National Liberation Movement of Namibia, the South West Africa People's Organization, is the authentic representative of the Namibian people, and supports the efforts of the movement to strengthen national unity" (UNGA, 3111(XXVIII), 1973). They also received significant support from the OAU, as can be seen in resolution CM/Res.1091 (XLVI), in which stated that they "Reaffirmed its full and unequivocal support for the armed struggle being waged in Namibia by the People's Liberation Army of Namibia (PLAN), SWAPO's military wing, to achieve self-determination, freedom and national independence" (OAU, CM/Res.1091, 1987).

The SWAPO has not signed international treaties, but due to their observer status, have been able to sign UN documents. For instance, they have signed the Final Act of the Conference on International Humanitarian law in 1977 (Shaw, 1983). Therefore, they got a limited degree of ILP before they became an official member of the UN. The SWAPO has not signed any Deeds of Commitment due to the fact that Geneva Call only came into existence in 2000, and the struggle for Namibian independence ended in 1990.

The Kurdistan Workers Party

History of the Kurdistan Workers Party.

The Partiya Karkerên Kurdistanê (PKK), or Kurdistan Workers Party, was founded in 1984. It is also known by the following names: Congress for Freedom and Democracy in Kurdistan (KADEK) or Kurdistan People's Congress (Kongra-Gel) (Roth & Sever, 2007). The PKK was built on a Marxist-Leninist ideology, and was created during a congress of the youth association, Ankara Higher Education Association. In this congress, it was agreed that the liberation of the Kurds that were scattered over Turkey, Syria, Iran, and Iraq was their main objective, and they should be liberated and live in the independent state of Kurdistan (Roth & Sever, 2007). To do so, they want to exercise their right to self-determination, as laid down in the UN Charter article 55: "With a view to the creation of conditions of stability and well-being which are necessary for peaceful and friendly relations among nations based on respect for the principle of equal rights and self-determination of peoples ... " (UN Charter, art. 55). This view has been reaffirmed by in resolution 2625 (XXV), that states that :

the subjection of peoples to alien subjugation, domination and exploitation constitutes a major obstacle to the promotion of international peace and securityConvinced that the principle of equal rights and self-determination of peoples constitutes a significant contribution to contemporary international law, and that its effective application is of paramount importance for the promotion of friendly relations among States, based on respect for the principle of sovereign equality (UNGA, 2625 (XXV), 1970).

Organizational Structure of the PKK.

The PKK was hierarchically structured under its chairman and President Abdullah Ocalan, the first and only leader of the group. A Chairmanship Council, Party Assembly, and a Central Disciplinary Board form the branches of government in cooperation under Ocalan. The Congress was the highest political organ. It held meetings every four years, and those were open for mass participation. The Congress had the power to evaluate and amend the party plan and set a fouryear policy (Laoutides, 2015). This body also elected the Central Committee which, in

their turn, elected the Chairmanship Council from its members.

The Chairmanship Council had the responsibility to lead the party and its related organizations. It aided the President in all political, ideological, military, and organizational matters (Laoutides, 2015). This Council acts in the name of the President, because he has been imprisoned by Turkey (Roth & Sever, 2007). The Central Committee was the main executive body, which occupied itself with the organization and control over all other party organizations. The Central Disciplinary Board functioned between Congresses and was responsible for the maintenance and control over party discipline. All abuses thereof could be investigated by this body (Laoutides, 2015). The local and regional authorities were similar in their institutional set-up and corresponding function.

In 2003, the PKK took another name: Kongra-Gel. With its new name came a new organizational structure and an attempt to democratize its ranks. Kongra-Gel now has a General Assembly that is able to adopt or amend the party's constitution, program, and define its policy. The President is elected by the General Assembly, and together with the Executive Council, decides their strategy and philosophy, and coordinates the Kongra-Gel's policies. Despite the fact that it is stipulated in the Constitution that the President can be replaced, Ocalan remains President and continues to run the party from his prison cell (Laoutides, 2015). The Executive Committee consists of 40 members, and is elected by the General Assembly. It is the party's coordinator and executive body. Together with the General Assembly, the Executive Committee is responsible for implementing policies. The Disciplinary Board examines and investigates allegations made by the other bodies. Finally, the Advisory Board of the Kongra-Gel submits advice and opinions on internal and international matters to the

President and the Executive Council. The PKK/Kongra-Gel also has a military branch, the Kurdish People's Defense Force (HPG) (Gunter, 2010). This branch specializes in guerilla warfare, and it has an estimated size of between 3,000-5,000 fighters (Gunter, 2010).

Terrorist actions by the PKK.

The second Congress of the PKK took place in 1982. During the congress, it was decided to start a violent armed campaign to establish Kurdistan. Their guerilla war began in 1984, and its actions consisted of suicide bombings, car bombings, and kidnapping foreign tourists (Roth & Sever, 2007). The PKK/Kongra-Gel uses violence (called 'terrorism' by some) to attain their goals. In a report by the Commissioner for Human Rights of the Council of Europe, it was shown that "since July 2015, 799 security personnel and 323 civilians were murdered; 4,428 security personnel and 2,040 civilians wounded; 231 civilians kidnapped by the PKK" (HR Commissioner, 2016, 2). Turkey, NATO, the European Union, and the United States have placed the PKK/Kongra-Gel on their list of terrorist organizations (Roth & Sever, 2007).

International Status of the PKK.

The status of the conflict between the Turkish forces and the PKK falls under CA II, as this article applies to conflicts of a non-international nature in the territory of a high contracting party. Besides this, the PKK has reached the appropriate degree of organization for AP II to apply as well (Akreyi, 2008). However, Turkey is hesitant to sign the Geneva Conventions and its APs due to the fact that it might limit the force they can use in 'wars of liberation' (Yildiz, 2010). However, both parts of CA III of the APs have reached the status of customary international law and are applicable even to states that did not sign the Conventions and its protocols (Prosecutor v. Tadić, 1999, Case No. IT-94-1;

Yildiz, 2010).

The PKK/Kongra-Gel has tried to participate in the international system. It has signed Geneva Call's Deed of Commitment on Anti-Personnel Mines, Protection of Children and, the Prohibition of Sexual Violence in Situations of Armed Conflict and towards the Elimination of Gender Discrimination (Geneva Call, "Armed Non-State Actors"). This does not change their international legal status as an NSAG.

In 1995, the PKK issued a unilateral statement as per article 96(3) of AP I of the Geneva Conventions, that they would attempt to apply the conventions and AP I. Besides this, they also called upon Turkey to comply with

"The Kurds consist of about 15 million people...but it is one of the only groups of people of such numbers that has not succeeded in the quest for statehood"

IHL and explained what parties in the conflict they consider legitimate targets of attack (PKK, 1995). Additionally, the PKK has accepted command responsibility, which is defined in AP I, art. 86(2) of the Geneva Conventions:

"The fact that a breach of the Conventions or of this Protocol was committed by a subordinate does not absolve his superiors from penal or disciplinary responsibility, as the case may be, if they knew, or had information which should have enabled them to conclude in the circumstances at the time, that he was committing or was going to commit such a breach and if they did not take all feasible measures within their power to prevent or repress the breach." (AP I, 1949, art. 86(2))

However, the PKK was not able to implement this decision, as per article 96(3) of AP I (Abresch, 2005). The Kurds consist of about 15 million people (Ghassemlou, 1993). But it is one of only groups of people of such numbers that has not succeeded in their quest for statehood. This is most likely caused by the fact that the PKK has some issues with developing the link between themselves and the mass of Kurdish people they claim to be the sole representative of (Ghassemlou, 1993, p. 8). The PKK/Kongra-Gel has not signed any international treaties, nor was it granted observer status in the UN. This NSAG, regardless of its organizational structure and efforts made to partake in the international system, has failed to attain a degree of ILP.

Part III: Assessment

Obtaining International Legal Personality

The aforementioned case-studies were all discussed by looking at their organizational structure and international status. The Polisario Front, the PLO and the SWAPO all have the structural elements of the Prosecutor vs Haradinaj et al. case:

the existence of a command structure and disciplinary rules and mechanisms within the group; the existence of a headquarters; the fact that the group controls a certain territory; the ability of the group to gain access to weapons, other military equipment, recruits and military training; its ability to plan, coordinate and carry out military operations, including troop movements and logistics; its ability to define a unified military strategy and use military tactics; and its ability to speak with one voice and negotiate and conclude agreements such as ceasefire or peace accord (Haradinaj, 2008, Case No. IT-04-84-T).

The findings of this case are in accordance to what was found by the Darfur Commission of Inquiry, which stated that "...all insurgents that have reached a certain threshold of organization, stability and effective control of territory, possess international legal personality and are therefore bound by the relevant rules of customary international law on internal armed conflicts referred to above"

(Darfur Commission of Inquiry, 2004, para. 172). What can be concluded is that due to their level of organization and the ability to refer to international treaties they have signed, the first three NSAGs have obtained a limited degree of ILP. This means that these NSAGs have/had international rights and duties, but are not capable of creating international law. This capacity is still only granted to states. This statement can still be contested, but it is in accordance with the Dynamic State Approach that was adhered to in this study. The fourth case-study on the PKK/Kongra-Gel has shown that the statement by the Darfur Commission of Inquiry does not always hold. The PKK is well organized, as per the Prosecutor vs Haradinaj et al.-requirements, but still has not obtained ILP as they have not signed any international documents, nor were they granted UN observer status.

The Right to Self-Determination

It seems odd that the PKK/Kongra-Gel has not reached this international status, as they are supposed to represent approximately 15 million Kurds. This is due to the fact that they have internal issues. This problem is directly linked to their capacity to represent the Turkish Kurds in the international legal system through ILP. This problem will be elaborated upon below by means of comparison to the other three casestudies, the case on the Secession of Quebec, and the international decisions made based on the UN Charter. As is stated in the case on the secession of Quebec:

A state whose government represents the whole of the people or peoples resident within its territory, on a basis of equality and without discrimination, and respects the principles of self-determination in its internal arrangements, is entitled to maintain its territorial integrity under international law and to have that territorial integrity recognized by other states (Secession of Quebec, 1998).

This view was reaffirmed in the Vienna

Declaration and Programme of Action: "...a Government representing the whole people belonging to the territory without distinction of any kind" (Vienna Declaration, A/CONF.157/23, 1993, p. 1).

Hence, the PLO, the Polisario Front, and the SWAPO got a limited degree of ILP. They were all recognized to be the 'sole representative' of a certain people by the UN. This did not occur in the case of the PKK, regardless of their degree of organization and claim to representation. Yet, the UN has stated many times that the right to self-determination is one of the most relevant rights of peoples. In the Declaration on Principles of International Law concerning Friendly Relations and Cooperation Among States in Accordance with the Charter of the United Nations it was stated that:

"By virtue of the principles of equal rights and self-determination of peoples enshrined in the Charter of the United Nations all peoples have the right freely to determine, without external interference their political status and to pursue their economic, social, and cultural development and every State has the duty to respect this right in accordance with the provisions of the Charter." (UNGA, Resolution 2625 (XXV), 1970)

Article 21 of the Universal Declaration on Human Rights, states that "The will of the people shall be the basis of the authority of the government" (UDHR, 217 A (III), 1948). This statement, while in and of itself not an affirmation of the right to self-determination, shows that governments should be based on the will of the people they govern (Hanna, 1999). The principle of self-determination has been elaborated upon in other international documents (of a binding nature), as for instance the ICCPR and ICESCR. The ICCPR and ICESCR are more explicit with regard to this matter. In Article 1(1) of the ICCPR it is stated that "All peoples have the right of self-determination. By virtue of that right they freely determine their political status

and freely pursue their economic, social and cultural development" (ICCPR, 1966, article 1). Article 1(3) of the ICCPR states that

"The States Parties to the present Covenant, including those having responsibility for the administration of Non-Self-Governing and Trust Territories, shall promote the realization of the right of self-determination, and shall respect that right, in conformity with the provisions of the Charter of the United Nations" (ICCPR, 1966, art 1).

These laws derive from the principle of selfdetermination as laid down in the Charter of the UN. Article 1(3) of the Charter states that the purpose of the UN is "to develop friendly relations among nations based on respect for the principle of equal rights and selfdetermination of peoples, and to take other appropriate measures to strengthen universal peace" (UN Charter, 1945). This view has been reaffirmed in UNGA Resolution 2625 (XXV), that states that:

"Every State has the duty to promote, through joint and separate action, realization of the principle of equal rights and selfdetermination of peoples, in accordance with the provisions of the Charter, and to render assistance to the United Nations in carrying out the responsibilities entrusted to it by the Charter regarding the implementation of the principle, in order: a. To promote friendly relations and co-operation among States; and b. To bring a speedy end to colonialism, having due regard to the freely expressed will of the peoples concerned" (UNGA, 2625 (XXV), 1970).

The right to self-determination has an 'erga omnes' status in international law and should be promoted by all states (UNGA, A/HRC/12/48, 2009). This is also recognized by the UN General Assembly, that declared that peoples who are deprived of their right to self-determination have the right to seek support from third parties, and those peoples who take action themselves must comply with

IHL (UNGA, A/HRC/12/44, 2009). According to the judgement of the Quebec case:

[T]he international law right to selfdetermination only generates, at best, a right to external self-determination in situations of former colonies; where a people is oppressed, as for example under foreign military occupation; or where a definable group is denied meaningful access to government to pursue their political, economic, social and cultural development. In all three situations, the people in question are entitled to a right to external selfdetermination because they have been denied the ability to exert internally their right to self-determination (Secession of Quebec, 1998, p. 135).

This judgement implicitly explains that there are two types of right to self-determination, internal and external. Internal differs from external self-determination because it is "... the right to have a representative government, while external self-determination is the right to secede" (Hanna, 1999). Interesting to note is that the international community has favorably addressed this right in many international documents, but in practice limited the application of the right to selfdetermination. Because one of the other central principles that the UN adheres to is territorial integrity, the integrity of the states that constitute the UN must be preserved and protected (Hanna, 1999).

This central principle is also mentioned in UNGA resolution 2626 (XXV), which states that "Nothing in the foregoing paragraphs shall be construed as authorizing or encouraging any action which would dismember or impair, totally or in part, the territorial integrity or political unity of sovereign and independent States..." (UNGA, 2625(XXV), 1970).

What this resolution indicates is that secession of the mother state is legitimate in very limited circumstances, and that a caseby-case approach is necessary to determine if the right to external self-determination can be invoked (Hanna, 1999).

In the case-studies of the Polisario Front, PLO, and the SWAPO, it became clear that all these territories were former colonies. The territory of the Western Sahara used to be under Spanish colonial rule, the territory of Palestine used to be British Mandatory Palestine, and the territory of what is now called Namibia used to be a German colony and later a mandated territory of the League of Nations (Kaela, 2016; Hilal, 1993; Moniquet, 2005).

The relevance of a history of colonialism for the right to self-determination is also affirmed in resolution 2625 (XXV), section b that states that " the implementation of the principle [self-determination], in order: to bring a speedy end to colonialism, having due regard to the freely expressed will of the peoples concerned" (UNGA, 2625(XXV), 1970). Indeed, there are two recognized reasons for the exercise of external self-determination. This is either to undo a past wrong, as for instance in the case of colonization, or in the case of repression of a minority group (Hanna, 1999). The international community has to balance out the state's right to territorial integrity and the protection of minorities when they decide on this matter (Stromseth, 1992; Hanna, 1999).

The Kurdish Question

If colonialism would be one of the deciding factors on which the right to self-determination is based, then it is odd that the PKK has not been able to exercise this right. Kurdistan is a region that was massively affected by colonialism; the Ottoman Empire (Kurdistan's original mother state) was dissolved after World War I, when the Treaty of Sèvres was signed. With this treaty, Mandatory Palestine and the French Mandate for Syria and the Lebanon were established (Treaty of Sèvres, 1920). Article 64 of the treaty also stated that the Kurdistan region should have a referendum to decide between merger with or independence from the new nation-state of Turkey (Treaty of Sèvres, 1920, art. 64). However, Turkey changed the situation in the Turkish war of Independence. After this war, a new treaty was established that did not have any special provisions for the Turkish Kurds (Gunter, 2010). After this, the Turks eliminated anything that would suggest a separate Kurdistan. They abolished the Kurdish language, clothing, names, and so forth (Gunter, 2010). In the Anti-Terrorism law of 1991, the Turkish government stated that academics, journalists, and intellectuals who spoke up in a peaceful manner were engaging in acts of terrorism. Section 312 of the Turkish Penal Code states that "merely written or verbal support for Kurdish rights could lead one to be charged with provoking hatred or animosity between groups of different race, religion, region, or social class" (Gunter, 2010, p. 7).

These measures are discriminatory against the Kurds, and this type of repression would make their case for internal selfdetermination stronger. However, when an ethnic minority is represented in the state's government, its voice is still heard in the country. This is the case in Turkey, as there are several political parties that aim to change the Turkish-Kurdish divide. For instance, one of the parties that is now in Parliament is called the People's Democratic Party (TBMM, "Grand National Assembly"). This is a left-wing party that has openly held talks with the PKK's imprisoned leader Ocalan, and wants to change the Turkish-Kurdish dichotomy in the country (Haber, 2015). Another party that is very outspoken on its wishes for Kurdish autonomy is the Rights and Freedoms Party. This party wishes to find a peaceful solution to the Turkish-Kurdish conflict that has been going on for decades (Rudaw, 2015). Their existence and presence in Parliament show that the Kurds have a say in the country, and are not denied their right to meaningful access to government,

similar to the reasoning in the Quebec case (Secession of Quebec, 1998). However, the Kurds have not officially been recognized by the state as a minority or a 'people' (Kirişci & Winrow, 1997). If they recognize them as such, they would have to permit the Kurds to have official forms of contact with their kin in Iraq, Iran, and Syria. If they are recognized as a 'people', there would be negative international consequences for Turkey (Kirişci & Winrow, 1997).

A group is recognized under international law as a 'people' when it has certain characteristics. A 'people' needs "1. A distinct language; 2. A different culture or religion; 3. A shared sense of history; 4. A commitment to maintain communal identity; and 5. An association with a defined territory" (Kirişci & Winrow, 1997, 50; Critescu Report, 1981, p. 41). Turkey has only recently been prepared to recognized the Kurds as a 'people,' but they may have underestimated the international implications of this action (Kirişci & Winrow, 1997). The status of a 'people' has a higher status than just 'minority.' In fact, when a minority is recognized as a 'people' by their government, then they can try to exercise their right to self-determination. Another way to exercise their right to external selfdetermination is when they are recognized by the international community as a 'people' (Kirişci & Winrow, 1997). Minorities do not have the right to self-determination, a right that 'peoples' do have (Hanna, 1999). How this newfound status will affect the Kurdish question cannot be answered yet. This shows that the Kurds have not been allowed full internal self-determination, even though pro-Kurdish parties have been allowed in Parliament. If a people is denied the right to internal self-determination, they can opt for external self-determination (Hanna, 1999).

Taking all of this into account, it seems odd that the right to self-determination of the Kurds in Turkey has not been recognized by the international community. The territory of Kurdistan was divided due to colonialism, and the Kurds have been repressed. This group is eligible for self-determination as it is commonly granted by the international community: "to undo a past wrong, as for instance in the case of (de)colonization, or in the case of repression of a minority group" (Hanna, 1999, p. 231).

The PKK has not been granted the right to self-determination on behalf of the Turkish Kurds due to the fact that the Turkish Kurds do not feel represented by this NSAG. This is due to the fact that the PKK's army branch has not been able to rouse the masses for their own revolutionary national ideology. On the contrary, the increasingly orthodox army branch failed to establish a link between themselves and the passive Kurdish refugees (Ghassemlou, 1993, p. 8). Therefore, the PKK has not been granted international observer status, as they need to be the 'sole representative of the people' to reach this status. This is the difference between the NSAGs that have a limited form of ILP and the PKK, which does not have this status. Being the sole representative of the people is therefore the characteristic that makes the

"Being the sole representative of the people is...the characteristic that makes the difference in the quest for ILP"

difference in the quest for ILP.

Part IV: Conclusion

The aim of this study was to find out if there are any legal characteristics that make it more likely that an NSAG will get ILP. This study was purposefully limited to a legal approach, due to the sheer magnitude of the topic. One of the points that was hardly taken into account was the influence of international politics. This is an element that has an enormous influence on the decisions made in the international community and has an influence on the

balancing act between the right to territorial integrity and the right to self-determination. When looking at the question of ILP for the PKK from a political point of view, it can be argued that the status quo is maintained due to several political factors. The situation of the Kurds is very complex. It is not contained to one state, but four. If the Kurds in Turkey would get a say in the international community, the Kurds of Iran, Iraq, and Syria will demand the same. It would force the other three countries to either let the Kurds have their state or suppress the uprising. This would cause chaos in the region (Kirisci & Winrow, 1997). Especially when the quest for statehood is revitalized by this access to the international system, the region will most likely be destabilized and conflict of a more severe nature will ensue. The West would not like this chaos in the region because of the fact that one of their oil supplies can be found near the Kurdish city Kirkuk (Kirişci & Winrow, 1997). The pipeline of this oil field crosses Turkish territory (Butler, 2014). These factors also need to be taken into account in the question of ILP.

A study that focuses on these political issues that underlie the decision of granting ILP would complement the legal arguments that were presented in this study. This would enhance the understanding of this complex matter and is definitely an interesting subject for further research.

Appendix

ANSA: Armed Non-State Actor

AP I & II: Additional Protocols to the Geneva Conventions

AU: African Union

CA II: Common Article II of the Geneva Conventions

CA III: Common Article III of the Geneva Conventions

HAK-PAR: Rights and Freedoms Party (Turkey)

HDP: The People's Democratic Party (Turkey)

HPG: People's Defense Force (PKK)

IAC: International Armed Conflict

ICC: International Criminal Court

ICCPR: International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights

ICESCR: International Covenant on Economic, Social, and Cultural Rights

ICJ: International Court of Justice

ICTY : International Criminal Tribunal for the Former Yugoslavia

ICRC: International Committee of the Red Cross

IHL: International Humanitarian Law

ILP: International Legal Personality

Kongra-Gel: People's Congress of Kurdistan

MINURSO: Mission des Nations Unies pour l'organisation d'un référendum au Sahara Occidental

NAM: the Movement of Non-Aligned Countries

NIAC: Non-International Armed Conflict

NLM: National Liberation Movement

NSA: Non-State Actor

NSAG: Non-State Armed Group

OAU: Organization of African Union

OIC: Organization of Islamic Conference

PKK: Partiya Karkerên Kurdistanê

PLA: Palestinian Liberation Army

PLAN: People's Liberation Army of Namibia

THE INTERNATIONAL LEGAL PERSONALITY OF NON-STATE ARMED GROUPS

PNA: Palestine National Authority

PNC: Palestine National Council

SADR: Saharawi Arab Democratic Republic

SPLA: Saharawi Popular Liberation Army

SPLM/A: Sudan People's Liberation Movement

SWAPO: South West African People's Organization

UDHR: Universal Declaration of Human Rights

UNGA: United Nations General Assembly

UNO: United Nations Organization

UNSC: United Nations Security Council

References

Below is an abridged version of the references. For full list, please go online to discussionsjournal.com

Abresch, W. (2005). A human rights law of internal armed conflict: The European Court of Human Rights in Chechnya. European Journal of International Law, 16(4), 741-767. doi:10.1093/ejil/chi139

Akreyi, W. (2008, June 2). The Kurds and International Agreements, Press Conference, Brussels, Belgium.

Arabic-Islamic States. (13 Sep 1993). Declaration of principles on interim self-government arrangements ("Oslo Agreement"). Peace Agreements & Related. Retrieved from http://www. refworld.org/docid/3de5e96e4.html

Bellal, A. & Casey-Maslen, S. (2011). Enhancing compliance with international law by armed non-state actors. Goettingen Journal of International Law, 3(1), 175-197. doi:10.3249/1868-1581-3-1-bellal-maslen

Bernard, V. (2011). Engaging armed groups. International Review of the Red Cross (883). Retrieved from https:// www.icrc.org/en/international-review/article/editorialengaging-armed-groups

Bowett, D. W. (1982). The law of international institutions. doi:10.1093/bybil/53.1.250

Buckley, O. M. (2011). Unregulated Armed Conflict: Non-State Armed Groups, International Humanitarian Law, and Violence in Western Sahara. NCJ Int'l L. & Com. Reg., 37, 793. Retrieved from https://www.law.unc.edu/journals/ ncilj/issues/volume37/issue-3-spring-2012/unregulatedarmed-conflict-nonstate-armed-groups-internationalhumanitarian-law-and-violence-in-western-sahara/ Butler, D. (2014, April 09). Iraq wants to raise Kirkuk-Ceyhan oil flow above 1 mln bpd-minister. Retrieved from http://uk.reuters.com/article/iraq-turkey-pipelineidAFI7N0MO00520140409

Casey-Maslen, S. (Ed.). (2014). Weapons under international human rights law. Cambridge, UK: Cambridge University Press. doi:10.1017/CBO9781139227148

Clapham, A. (2008). Extending International Criminal Law beyond the individual to corporations and armed opposition groups. Journal of International Criminal Justice, 6(5), 899-926. doi:10.1093/jicj/mqn076

Clapham, A. (2012). Non-state actors. Retrieved from https:// ssrn.com/abstract=1626284

Clarke, G. (1998). Non-governmental organizations (NGOs) and politics in the developing world. Political Studies, 46(1), 36-52. doi:10.1111/1467-9248.00128

Crawford, J. R. (2006). The creation of states in International Law. Oxford, UK: Oxford University Press.

Cristescu, A. (Apr 1981). Rapporteur on the historical and current development of the right to self-determination. Special Rapporteur of the Sub-Commission on Prevention of Discrimination and Protection of Minorities. Retrieved from https://www.cetim.ch/legacy/en/documents/cristescurap-ang.pdf

Dobell, L. (1998). Swapo's struggle for Namibia, 1960-1991: War by other means (Vol. 3). Basler Afrika Bibliographien. Retrieved from goo.gl/za15ch

Fiddian-Qasmiyeh, E. (2011). Protracted Sahrawi displacement: Challenges and opportunities beyond encampment. Retrieved from http://www.refworld.org/pdfid/4e03287b2.pdf

Fortin, K. (2015). Unilateral Declaration by Polisario under API accepted by Swiss Federal Council. Retrieved from https://armedgroups-internationallaw.org/2015/09/02/unilateral-declaration-by-polisario-under-api-accepted-by-swiss-federal-council/

Ghassemlou, A. R. (1993). A people without a country: the Kurds and Kurdistan. G. Chaliand (Ed.). Zed Books. Retrieved from goo.gl/pq2uDY

Gunter, M. M. (2011). The Kurdish Conflict: International Humanitarian Law and Post-Conflict Mechanisms (review). The Middle East Journal, 65(1), 152-154. Retrieved from http://web.a.ebscohost.com.proxy.library.uu.nl/ehost/pdfviewer/pdfviewer?sid=dad8b5cb-4bfe-46a8-963b-5712ae8c2339%4 Osessionmgr4008&vid=1&hid=4107

Gunter, M. M. (2010). Historical dictionary of the Kurds (Vol. 8). Scarecrow Press. Retrieved from goo.gl/e2kqZM

Haber, M. (2015, March 19). HDP heyeti İmralı'dan döndü. Retrieved from http://www.mynet.com/haber/guncel/ hdp-heyeti-imralidan-dondu-1756700-1

Hanna, R. M. (1999). Right to Self-Determination in In Re Secession of Quebec. Maryland Journal of International Law, 23, 213. Retrieved from http://digitalcommons.law. umaryland.edu/mjil/vol23/iss1/9/ A Comparative Analysis of Media Responses to 1918-1919 Influenza Pandemic in Cleveland OH, and St.Louis, MO

Tarun Jella - Case Western Reserve University

BIOGRAPHY

Tarun Jella is a senior undergraduate student in History at Case Western Reserve University pursuing a masters in public health next year. Tarun hopes to become a historian physician activist working to reform government policy relating to health disparities and medical school curricula to incorporate training in the humanities.

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

I would like to thank my faculty and fellow history students for fostering an environment of unparalleled intellectual creativity and critical thought. It has been a privilege to study with you.

Introduction

The Pandemic of Spanish Influenza (i.e. the 1918-1919 flu) was the deadliest disease in recent history and undoubtedly the most widespread epidemic of the 20th century infecting nearly one third of the global population and leading to an estimated 50 million deaths within a single year (Bristow, 2012). It left a lasting legacy in the sheer number of people impacted and profound implications for the future of public health safety. The life expectancy in the United States, which climbed steadily throughout the early 20th century, experienced a dramatic fall by more than 10 years from approximately 51 to 39 in 1918 (Taubenberger, 2006). The unprecedented mortality of the pandemic is often attributed to two distinguishing factors. First, it killed more people than any other disease in a period of similar duration in the history of the world and second, it killed a uniquely large proportion of the young and other-

"For this particular strain of flu, death was the result of the body's immunological reaction to the virus, making those with the strongest immune systems most susceptible."

wise healthy (Barry, 2005). For this particular strain of flu, death was the result of the body's immunological reaction to the virus, making those with the strongest immune systems most susceptible. The United States Census Bureau reported from a sample of 272,500 male influenza deaths in 1918, that nearly 49% were between the ages 20 to 39, whereas only 18% were under 5 years of age and 13% were over 50 years of age (Crosby, 2003).

Given the destructive nature and broad sweep of Spanish Influenza around the world, it is essential to consider the variability with which it traveled. Large discrepancies in epidemic intensities were experienced by regions across the country and were often best documented among major urban centers. Most had corresponding public health statistics, daily newspapers, administrative records and civilian testimonies that, taken all together, could provide a clearer picture of the events that unfolded. The 1918-1919 pandemic itself occurred in a series of three waves. The first was a highly infections yet mild form in the spring of 1918; the second was the most virulent and life threatening strain in the autumn of 1918; and the final wave was another weaker strain spread in the spring of 1919 (Barry, 2005). Granting the variation of peak mortalities experienced across the United States, the great majority of deaths occurred in the autumn of 1918. Thus, for the purpose of this discussion, the second wave will be given central focus, specifically the months from September to December.

A combination of health predispositions as well as variance in administrative prudency, public awareness, and civilian compliance allowed some cities to pass through the epidemic with only moderate casualties while others were completely devastated. For instance, Philadelphia, considered the hardest hit along the east coast, lost more than 13,000 people with an excess death rate of 675.5 per every 100,000 civilians in the last 4 months of 1918 (Opdycke, 2014). Conversely, some places endured lower excess death rates, such as Minneapolis with only 267 per every 100,000 civilians ("Minneapolis," n.d.). Generally, cities with the most drastic differences in death rates also tended to vary tremendously in terms of population size, demographics, and geography among a myriad of other factors. The two cities of St. Louis, Missouri and Cleveland, Ohio, however, seem particularly well-suited for a comparison and present unique opportunities to control for such variables around the time period of the pandemic. In the 1920 census, Cleveland had a population of 796,841 and St. Louis had a population of 772,897 (United States Bureau of the

Census, Davis, & Lappin, 1923). The former lost 2,883 citizens as compared to the 3,576 lost by the latter (United States Bureau of the Census et al., 1923). Adjusted for population size and baseline mortality, St. Louis endured an excess death rate of 325 people per every 100,000 civilians throughout the autumn wave while Cleveland suffered an excess death rate of 414 for every 100,000 during the same period (United States Department of Commerce, 1921). This paper will seek to elucidate this discrepancy by evaluating contemporary attitudes towards the flu in the media archives of either city in consort with those of national public health organizations. I will demonstrate how use of key phrases in newspapers established a more serious tone in St. Louis as opposed to one of initial triviality in Cleveland. This analysis will provide insight into why some cities suffered the flu much more intensely than others.

Historiography

A multitude of explanations have been posited to explain the relative success of certain cities in the face of the Spanish Flu. In 2011, a study was conducted in which statistics from 66 U.S. cities were compared in the context of the entire decade, divided in the pre-pandemic (1910-1917) and pandemic (1918-1920) periods. The researchers discovered that mortality patterns through the pandemic correlated with geographical variation in baseline health conditions and, more specifically, pneumonia mortality rates in the decade leading up to 1918. A correlation was also observed for pre-pandemic and pandemic influenza mortality, although it was significantly weaker and more nebulous (Acuna-Soto, Viboud, & Chowell, 2011). This would imply that the fortune of St. Louis and relative misfortune of Cleveland may have been significantly influenced by complex health predispositions as opposed to the actions or public responses of either city.

One school of thought proposes that St. Louis's success was due to its central location within the United States and the resulting additional time it had to prepare for the flu. The city experienced the fall wave later than most of the country and its relative 'health' could be understood in the context of geographic insulation (Coffey, 2013). John Barry echoes this idea in his work, *The Great Influenza*, asserting that the East and South were hit the earliest and hardest, The West Coast hit less hard, and the middle of the country suffering the least through the entire pandemic.

"They thought that they had controlled it, that they had stopped it. They were mistaken. The masks were useless. The vaccine was useless. The city had simply been lucky. Two weeks later, the third wave struck and made the final death rates for the city the worst on the West Coast."

He claims, "Cities struck later in the epidemic also usually had lower mortality rates... the virus was never completely consistent but places hit later tended to be hit more easily" (Barry, 2005, p. 372).

Conversely, Alfred Crosby (2003) advances the idea that no such sense could be made even in relation to the flu's geographic trajectory, stating, "The factors at work in the pandemic were so numerous and the ways in which they canceled or gained power from one another are so obscure that very few generalities can be drawn" (p. 64). The disease moved too quickly to be understood in such a manner and behaved in more of a 'hit-and-run' fashion than the slow, siege-like progression of other epidemics (Crosby, 2003). Additionally, closing orders attempted in large cities did little to limit the spread of influenza and death tolls in communities; enforcing such strict measures often failed to contain the spread (Crosby, 2003). In reference to San Francisco's success through the second wave of the epidemic, Barry (2005) describes:

They thought that *they* had controlled it, that *they* had stopped it. They were mistaken. The masks were useless. The vaccine was useless. The city had simply been lucky. Two weeks later, the third wave struck and made the final death rates for the city the worst on the West Coast (p. 372).

Although these theories seem applicable when comparing St. Louis with the overwhelmed coastal cities, a comparison with Cleveland requires an alternative explanation. A recent investigation published in the Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences, presented a comparative analysis of hygiene, sanitation, and general health policies and measures adopted during the 1918-1919 Influenza epidemic. They found that the timing of interventions had a clear and direct impact on death tolls within the autumn wave. Cities that introduced measures very early on in their epidemics (often within days of the first reported case) achieved significant reductions in peak and overall mortality. Cities that were slow to act, or those that relaxed after assuming the success of initial interventions, endured much higher mortality rates (Bootsma, Martin, & Ferguson, 2007). Another similar study involving the comparative analysis of 17 U.S. cities determined those places where non-pharmaceutical interventions (NPIs) were implemented promptly and sustained throughout the duration of the threat, experienced on average 50% lower excess death rate (Hatchett, Mecher, & Lipsitch, 2007). Sandra Opdycke, in a 2014 volume on the pandemic, similarly asserts that public closing orders helped to soften the impact of the epidemic when they were strictly enforced and maintained until mortality rates were on a definitive decline.

Influenza Pre-1918

Up until the fall of 1918, influenza was considered a serious threat to only the very young and the very old. In a 2012 monograph, Nancy K. Bristow evaluates the standing of influenza within the contemporary American psyche. She contextualizes the beginnings of the 1918 epidemic with the influenza epidemic of 1889-1890, which, in the memory of most adults, was little more than a nuisance. The idea of the so-called 'grippe' became domesticated over the years through familiarity, and even entered the realm of humor whenever it was unreasonably exaggerated or feared. Many people accepted it as a normal part of life and held it as a shared reference point of the cultural lexicon (Bristow, 2012). An 1889 Cleveland Plain Dealer article on the topic called it an "annoying and amusing disease," affirming that sense of humor:

Everybody catches it, even the baby, and the few who don't can look on and enjoy the fun... Sneezing becomes involuntary and unavoidable... The disease is seldom if ever fatal and the usual effect produced is one of amusement at a whole population sneezing. ("La grippe," 1889, p. 8)

This was the prevailing opinion of influenza and influenced most discussion of the subject until death counts began rising in the autumn of 1918. Before analyzing the foresight, or lack thereof, in communities nearly 100 years ago, it must be established that 'non-pharmaceutical interventions' mentioned above were enacted at significant cost. The economic and psychological consequences of mandatory closures, quarantines, reduced business activity, and mass panic amidst the public must all be considered, particularly within the context of World War I. All facets of society were mobilized towards the war effort and optimism as well as patriotism were of a primary importance. When influenza appeared in the news, it was often described in relation to

the war, and, more specifically the inability of the enemy to handle the epidemic in Europe ("Has Kaiser got the flu?", 1918; Geasty, 1918; "Influenza aided allied victory," 1918). Extreme circumstances would be required to prompt any widespread acknowledgement of an influenza crisis on the home front at the risk of dampening wartime production or morale. Even greater danger would be required to intentionally direct public awareness and resources towards influenza, or enact stringent non-gathering policies or business closures. Had the second wave of influenza been mild, as was the case with previous waves, officials would not have risked sparking a mass panic or economic slump at such a crucial point in the war.

The National Story

By mid-summer the epidemic was still noticeably absent from the United States. Despite a highly infectious character and success at ravaging the armies in Europe, the disease could not seem to penetrate beyond the North American coastline (Crosby, 2003). The second wave of the epidemic began with ill sailors returning from Europe to Commonwealth Pier in Boston and soon made its way to Fort Devens. The military practice of continuous transfer from one camp to another for extra training facilitated rapid spread of the flu and since the infected showed no symptoms for the first several days, even the healthiest appearing soldiers could have been carriers (Opdycke, 2014). Essentially, some 1.5 million adults who were the most perfectly qualified to cultivate the most dangerously virulent strain of influenza in history were living in a small network of military camps across the nation (Crosby, 2003). News of the sickness among the military was approached in a variety of ways. A September 12th article in the Cleveland Plain Dealer stated, "It is a marvel due to the perfection of our medical science that there has been no widespread epidemic this summer of a more serious character than 'flu'" (Gibbs, 1918, p. 5). Some weeks later the government published its first official warning of the disease as a circular from Surgeon General Rupert Blue on September 22nd, entitled 'Surgeon General's Advice to Avoid Influenza'. At this point, however, the tone was still one of familiarity (Barry, 2005).

Towards the end of September, several professional health organizations acknowledged the rise in case incidence but advised people to be calm and attempted to reassure the public. The Journal of the American Medical Association [JAMA] (1918) read, "Spanish Influenza'...should not cause any greater importance to be attached to it, nor arouse any greater fear than would influenza without the new name" (p. 1063). The Journal of the National Medical Association [JNMA] (1918) echoed,

With our experience in the malady and from all current literature concerning it, we find no good reason for the great furor concerning the name. As far as we have been able to judge, we are fighting the same old Influenza or Lagrippe of 1890... (p. 126)

As nationwide mortality skyrocketed through the month of October, however, the American Journal of Public Health [AJPH] (1918a) wrote, "Very few health officers, and no communities, appreciate the terrific devastation of the epidemic until it strikes them. It has been utterly unlike any plague, which has yet visited this country" (p. 787). The article (quoting a first responder in Philadelphia) goes on to predict a half million deaths and advises cities not yet experiencing the epidemic to prioritize corpse disposal or burial over any preventative measure. By the November issue of the same journal, the tone had become solemn and reflective, "Now, as never before, the public has been aroused to the necessity of preventative medicine, universally applied... and sees... the disease which in two months killed as many Amer-

icans as the Germans destroyed in a year (AJPH, 1918b, p. 861).

Unfortunately, by the time the epidemic was widely considered a serious emergency, countless lives had already been lost. From the date of the first national warning in late September and as the disease progressed through the remainder of the year, cities be-

"It must be acknowledged that contemporary cities, health professionals, and general infrastructure was not equipped with many sophisticated methods to fight infectious disease epidemics."

gan taking precautionary measures: Cities closed down businesses and schools, banned public gatherings, imposed quarantines on the infected, and advised the public to stay as isolated as possible. However, this all happened with varying rates depending on the level of urgency attributed to the flu. A closer inspection of newspaper pieces from different cities revealed marked differences in tone, which may be understandable considering the difficulty in balancing public preparedness with the necessity for calm and avoidance of a mass panic. However, calculated attempts to strike this balance should not be confused with the perspective adopted by many in response to the epidemic, that influenza was harmless or undeserving of apprehension. Bristow (2012), for instance, references the occasional use of the flu as comic pieces in sayings such as, "When you feel the first grip of the grip humor its grip and the grip will soon quit gripping" before the 1918 epidemic was realized to occupy an entirely unique region of the collective memory (p. 29). A comparison of similarly dismissive tones and playful phrases in the Cleveland and St. Louis media has proved revealing.

Note on Non-Pharmaceutical Interventions

In mid-September, Surgeon General Rupert Blue released a short summary of general measures to be observed in the face of the spreading flu. Although the outbreak was not yet considered unique, the notice stated, "The present outbreak of influenza may be controlled to more or less extend only by intelligent action on the part of the public" ("Ache all over?", 1918, p. 8). It must be acknowledged that contemporary cities, health professionals, and general infrastructure was not equipped with many sophisticated methods to fight infectious disease epidemics. The severity of the 1918 influenza was completely unprecedented. During previous flu epidemics, notices promoting hygiene, bed rest, and fresh air had more than sufficed to contain the spread and promote speedy recoveries. One recent PNAS study attempted to systematically examine the effects of NPIs within 17 cities. NPIs were defined as any effort to reduce infectious contact between persons and overall disease transmission. The interventions used for comparison varied in terms of severity but shared a specificity, enforceability, and significance great enough to disrupt the flow of daily life.

Notices, health announcements, and awareness campaigns were also common, particularly in the early days of the epidemic, but did not come with the same cost to or commitment from the public. Tangible NPIs included making influenza a notifiable disease, declarations of emergency, quarantine of infected households, staggered business hours, mask ordinances, private funerals, bans on public gatherings, and closures of schools, churches, theaters, and businesses. (Hatchett et al., 2007).

Note on Language

As with any qualitative analysis, in this case within media archives, it is admittedly difficult to objectively pin down and define the terms

in use. An attempt to characterize the 'tone' of an entire city towards the influenza epidemic using any newspaper or set of newspapers is likely an exercise in futility. Attitudes often rapidly shift and even during specific historical moments vary immensely within any given setting. Attitudes are nebulous, dynamic, and far too heterogeneous in composition to be relied on or attributed a fixed consistency. Even if satisfactorily defined, an attitude observed in one instance may be vastly qualitatively different from a seemingly similar attitude observed perhaps even in the same set of circumstances. I will argue, however, that, while acknowledging the extent of such limitations and need for excessive specificity, there is great value in qualitative analysis of contemporary media sources in both St. Louis and Cleveland. There is much insight to be gained through rigorous comparison of the 'attitudes' within the newspapers of either city. More specifically, the timelines of a relative shift in tone from 'domesticated familiarity' (as described by Bristow) to one characterized by urgency and grave sobriety can be observed. Given the docile understanding of influenza before 1918, it will be assumed that the newspapers of both St. Louis and Cleveland began at the former tone and ended at the latter.

The former tone considered the epidemic to be nothing out of the ordinary. Just as previous bouts of the "three day fever," time and bedrest would be enough to cure those that had fallen ill and protect the public in general. Although hygiene and nutrition were recommended for personal well-being as well as staying home to control transmission, this was identical to the response of previous mild epidemics. The latter tone considered the epidemic to be a unique event and unprecedented in its danger and devastation on communities. Influenza was granted primary importance and urgency was espoused in directing all possible resources towards the control of its spread. The latter tone often specifically enumerated death tolls and the likelihood of continued and increased mortality. In short, the difference between the two may be summarized as the presence or absence of immediate life-threatening circumstances. Additionally, the prevalence and frequency of articles within newspapers was found to be noticeably different when describing a mere nuisance as opposed to a public health crisis.

Cleveland

Although the first unified national address did not come until late September, the Cleveland Plain Dealer made mention of the flu much earlier that summer. On July 6th, 1918 an article entitled "Your Health and its Care" established a recurring column aimed to educate the public on hygiene, sanitation, and community health issues. It referred to influenza sweeping across Europe as well as the death of the Turkish Sultan, but in a somewhat whimsical tone. It acknowledged, months before the autumn epidemic, that no one was immune from the consequences of disobeying community health practice. However, Spanish Influenza was still nothing that could not be effectively controlled by common sense measures (Bishop, 1918). This tone persisted through September 20th when an article mentioned the spread of Spanish Flu on the East Coast while maintaining that the disease was well under control in the Midwest. Many returning soldiers at Fort Devens outside of Ayers, Massachusetts were ill and undergoing treatment, however authorities assured the public that the disease was on the decline ("Influenza toll grows in East ",1918).

Two days later, a news piece was published reiterating the Surgeon General's warning against influenza and described the advice of Cleveland Health Commissioner Dr. H. L. Rockwood. He claimed that the disease was the ordinary seasonal flu in epidemic form and urged citizens to cover coughs or sneezes and avoid personal contact or public gatherings. Rockwood described the Spanish Flu as fatal only under a very specific set of condi-

tions, but otherwise it was considered neither unique nor an existential threat ("Warns to watch for Spanish flu," 1918). On October 4th, two weeks later, Rockwood conducted a thorough survey of the city to assess emergency preparedness and adaptability were the epidemic to advance. However, at this point there is still neither a rhetorical nor demonstrated sense of urgency ("Spanish flu to meet", 1918). A Plain Dealer article published shortly after entitled "Nothing New About Spanish Influenza" provided a whimsical take by relating the story of Milt Slemmons, a man who exaggerated his basic cold to be Spanish Influenza based off things he'd heard and what he had "read all about in the papers" (Fetzer, 1918). A great many may have become overly scared of influenza, to the point of hysteria. Despite posing a real threat in other places, it was not yet a significant issue for the Cleveland community and no reason for alarm.

"Soon after, the health commissioner arranged a meeting with the superintendent to discuss school policy, but it appeared as though decisive action was purposefully avoided out of fear for unnecessary disruption."

On October 10th, a treatise by the Surgeon General was published in the *Plain Dealer* with information and precautionary strategies against the new flu. The message, while acknowledging that in some cases complications such as pneumonia or meningitis could lead to death, reported that in most cases symptoms disappeared in three to four days, followed by rapid recovery. It explicitly stated, "Whether this so-called Spanish Influenza is identical with epidemics of influenza of earlier years is not yet known" ("U.S. tells how to avoid influenza," 1918, p. 8). The advice of the Surgeon General at this point may be summarized as the necessity for vigilance, responsible hygiene, and to simply "... breath as much pure air as possible" (Bishop, 1918, p. 8). As late as October 10th (well into the most deadly period of the pandemic on the east coast), articles citing indifference towards the spread of influenza were still common.

One such piece detailed the decision by the National Association of Motion Pictures to discontinue issuance to 17,500 theaters in response to the epidemic on the East coast. Many local managers in Cleveland, however, dismissively insisted, "This story is another wild report of uncertain character... unless local conditions demand the closing of theaters-which, at present, seems most far removed- such a problem is not likely to be met in this city" (Hoyt, 1918, p. 10).

As the infection spread to encompass more of Cleveland, Rockwood advised caution in several public statements, but up until October 14th, he had still taken no decisive action. He is quoted in the *Plain Dealer* on October 14th, saying:

The epidemic is the most serious menace that has confronted Cleveland in years, and if the people would just realize that, our efforts would be materially aided...Closing the schools would be a drastic step, but it would be a calamity to allow them to remain open if a considerable number of the pupils are affected. ("Confer today on city school ban",1918, p. 1)

Soon after, the health commissioner arranged a meeting with the superintendent to discuss school policy, but it appeared as though decisive action was purposefully avoided out of fear for unnecessary disruption. If the individual acted with enough prudence and care, businesses and congregations would remain open to all. On the 16th, Rockwood finally began a partial shutdown, closing down churches, moving picture houses, dance halls, lodge

rooms, assembly rooms, public halls, bowling alleys, etc., and stated, "if there is an increase in the number of cases of influenza in Cleveland, it will be necessary to restrict all places where persons congregate" ("Health Commissioner gives official list," 1918). The ban remained in place for several weeks until the mortality rate returned to normal and the city was slowly able to recover.

St. Louis

If Cleveland's disease response was slow, St. Louis' was anything but. In discussions today it is often considered a model city with regard to public health interventions, policy enforcement, and citizen compliance (Kalnins, 2006). Not only did discussion of pandemic lack a lighthearted tone, but city officials also began preventative measures well before the first local incidence of Influenza. In a short article published in the St. Louis Globe Democrat on September 20th, City Health Commissioner, Dr. Max C. Starkloff formally requested all physicians to report cases of epidemic influenza directly to his office. This was notably two days before the Surgeon General issued the first nation-wide warning. Particularly within the St. Louis Star and Times, entire pages were devoted to influenza awareness and following its spread across the nation, even within the early days of the epidemic. Many individual articles updating citizens on preventative steps taken in St. Louis would contain multiple sub-headings for different parts of the country such as "East St. Louisians Dead at Camp," "Disease Increases in New York," "25,000 Cases in Ohio," "100 Die at Camp Sherman," "No Closing Order for Chicago," "180,000 Ill in German Army," "Plague in Texas Camps," and "Don Martin Dies Abroad" ("Doctors here must report," 1918).

As early as September 17th, the Star and Times was mentioning the rapid spread of disease on the East Coast. On September 21st, the Star and Times included an article on the front page entitled, "Influenza and Pneumonia Kill 120 in New England in a Day, 55 Deaths Reported in Boston: 3000 Cases at Quincy, 2000 Among Ship Workers" ("16 deaths in six hours," 1918). Just days later, on the 24th, another front page article acknowledged 200 deaths at the Great Lakes Naval Camp in Chicago, much closer to home, as well as school closures in Boston ("200 die of influenza," 1918). An article released on October 3rd, acknowledged the first Influenza fatality within the city, a 35 year-old navy officer named A.A. Jont. The announcement was notably accompanied by a neighboring article entitled "Influenza Reported Today in 43 States," which detailed the circumstances of Fort Bliss, Oklahoma City, Rockford, Boston, Philadelphia, New York, Chicago, and Little Rock. Commissioner Starkloff advised anyone with cold symptoms to stay in bed and avoid going out in public. He predicted that St. Louis would have its fair share of influenza cases and the best way to avoid the epidemic was to avoid crowded areas or anyone coughing or sneezing. By acknowledging that the disease was not completely under control Starkloff allowed St. Louis ample time to brace itself ("Kiel and Starkloff," 1918). The October 8th, 1918 issue of the St. Louis Star and Times included a solemn proclamation by Mayor Henry M. Kiel which stated that:

[I]nfluenza is rapidly spreading over the entire United States causing tremendous loss of life...[it] is coming westward and is computed to reach St. Louis within a few days... it is estimated that thousands of our people will be afflicted with this disease, even under the most favorable circumstances... (p. 16)

Kiel continues by invoking what seems to be the highest degree of seriousness:

I Henry W. Kiel, Mayor of the City of St. Louis and by virtue of the general powers reposed in me by the laws of the state of Missouri and the City of St. Louis do hereby proclaim to the inhabitants of this City that a malignant infectious and contagious disease known as 'influenza' is prevalent and probably will become more prevalent in the near future. I hereby confer upon the Health Commissioner of the City of St. Louis all the powers reposed by virtue of Section 14. Article XIII of the Charter to take proper steps to avoid, suppress and mitigate such disease, and to do all things necessary to safe-guard the lives and health of the inhabitants of the City against the ravages of this disease until by public proclamation I shalt announce that the epidemic has subsided and all danger is past ("Proclamation," p. 16)

An article within the same issue described the decision to indefinitely close all churches after the initial public opposition to Mayor Kiel's proposal due to the unprecedented nature of such a measure. It was noted that the closure of public and parochial schools had sent home over 100,000 pupils in the city and the closure of St. Louis University earlier sent home an additional nearly 1,800 ("Influenza closing order extended," 1918).

Less than a week later, Starkloff, in contact with Mayor Kiel, the Red Cross, and the local medical community, issued a sweeping closure order for amusement venues, theaters, churches, schools, and banned all public gatherings ("To close schools and theaters," 1918). Throughout the month of October, the St. Louis newspapers were blunt in their reporting, even in the style of headlines they chose. Titles such as "Spanish Influenza Kills Thirteen More Here; Total Now 49", "559 new influenza cases and 32 deaths", "Total Cases in Country Reach 167,000, with 4,910 Deaths" made little attempt to trivialize the toll the epidemic was taking on the community ("Spanish influenza kills thirteen more," 1918; "559 new influenza cases," 1918). However, this was still occasionally offset by an optimistic view of the city's relative success with titles such as "St. Louis Death Rate Lowest of Large Cities."("St.

Louis death rate lowest," 1918, p.A3). Around October 31st, while the epidemic was still in full swing, the Globe Democrat reported that Kiel and Starkloff disagreed on the necessity of the continued influenza ban that effectively shut down all public places or gatherings. According to the article, the mayor wanted the closing order rescinded to keep from stifling business and more generally the lives of citizens; however, Starkloff insisted against it since the incidence rate of new cases was still high and doing so prematurely could lead to potential resurgence ("Kiel and Starkloff," 1918).

Starkloff occasionally even received bad press when he remained stubborn towards closure orders. On November 6th, St. Louis University was slated to have a game where the revenue would be donated to the United War Work Fund, however the idea was shot down when the Commissioner refused to make any exceptions to the quarantine regulations in place. He was quoted stating, "We had 88 deaths reported yesterday, and while the number of new cases showed a slight decrease, it does not warrant the belief that we are out of danger..." ("Starkloff refuses to sanction," 1918, p. 20). Just as the epidemic seemed to wane and the public closures were lifted following the November 11th Armistice Day celebrations, just two weeks later the city experienced a strong resurgence amongst school children ("Influenza closing order is renewed," 1918). The rising number of cases led to a reinstatement of previous measures until the end of December, when it was permanently lifted and all operations could return to business as usual ("'Flu' ban is entirely lifted," 1918). In an annual report the following year, Starkloff said in hindsight:

The fight against Influenza was indeed very strenuous. Everyone suffered to a greater or less extent and every form of business was affected. We regretted the necessity of enforcing regulations that interfered with the interests of the people but it was our duty to invoke all measures for protecting the health of our citizens (Starkloff, 1919).

Closing Thoughts

One-hundred years after the pandemic of Spanish Influenza, the worst in recorded history, little is still known about the intricacies of the disease epidemiology or transmission. A great deal of research is still necessary to map out exactly what happened across the U.S. in the autumn of 1918 and how so many cities could have been so unprepared and

"A great deal of research is still necessary to map out exactly what happened across the U.S. in the autumn of 1918 and how so many cities could have been so unprepared and unresponsive to the threat until it was too late."

unresponsive to the threat until it was too late. Tom Dicke, in a recent entry within the Journal of the History of Medicine, cites the phenomenon of 'cognitive inertia,' which he defines as "the tendency of existing beliefs or habits of thought to blind people to changed realities" (Dicke, 2015). This may help explain how the image of the familiar, harmless flu of previous epidemics was still maintained within the minds of many, despite reports of mass fatalities, mass graves overflowing with bodies, and absolute chaos in the coastal cities hit first. Whether ravaging Europe or the American Coasts, the problem may have still seemed distant and somewhat benign to residents of more geographically insulated communities such as Cleveland and St. Louis. The latter, however, through early decisive action, sustained urgency, and perhaps most notably, the consistent coverage of the national spread of the epidemic, was able to largely overcome the effects of cognitive inertia. By remaining vigilant and in touch with

the events along the east coast and south, and reporting them in such a way that implied the gravity of circumstances and a high priority of importance, the St. Louis press likely saved many thousands of lives.

References

Acuna-Soto, R., Viboud, C., & Chowell, G. (19 Aug 2011). Influenza and pneumonia mortality in 66 large cities in the United States in years surrounding the 1918 pandemic. PLOS One, 6(8), e23467. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0023467

AJPH. (1918 Nov 1). Influenza and the coming annual meeting. American Journal of Public Health, 8(11), 861. doi:10.2105/

AJPH.8.11.861-a American Journal of Public Health [AJPH]. (1918 Oct 1918). Weapons against influenza. American Journal of Public Health, 8(10), 787-788. doi:10.2105/AJPH.8.10.787

Barry, J. M. (2005). The great influenza: The story of the deadliest pandemic in history. London, UK: Penguin Books.

Bishop, R. H. Jr. (1918, Jul 6). Your health and its care. Cleveland Plain Dealer, 8. Retrieved from http://bit.ly/2F6at9N

"Board to enforce influenza rules; 1,159 new cases." (1918, Dec 1). St. Louis Globe Democrat, 1. Retrieved from http://hdl.handle.net/2027/spo.1280flu.0009.821

Bootsma, M. C. & Ferguson, N. M. (2007). The effect of public health measures on the 1918 influenza pandemic in U.S. cities. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences, 104(18), 7588-7593. doi:10.1073/pnas.0611071104

Bristow, N. K. (2012). American pandemic: The last worlds of the 1918 influenza epidemic. Oxford, UK: Oxford University Press.

Coffey, W. B. (2013). Spanish flu in St. Louis, Missouri: A demographic analysis. Anthropology Electronic Theses and Dissertations (University of Missouri-Columbia). Re-trieved from https://mospace.umsystem.edu/xmlui/ han-dle/10355/40180

"Confer today on city school ban." (1918, Oct 14). Cleveland Plain Dealer, 1. Retrieved from http://bit.ly/2HHJRdz

Crosby, A. W. (2003). America's forgotten pandemic: The influenza of 1918. Cambridge, UK: Cambridge University Press.

Dicke, T. (2014). Waiting for the flu: Cognitive inertia and the Spanish influenza pandemic of 1918–19. Journal of the History of Medicine and Allied Sciences. doi:10.1093/jhmas/jru019

"Doctors here must report influenza." (1918, Sep 20). St. Louis Globe Democrat, 2. Retrieved from http://hdl.handle. net/2027/spo.5680flu.0009.865

Fetzer, H. (1918, Oct 6). Nothing new about Spanish influenza. Cleveland Plain Dealer, 17. Retrieved from http://bit.ly/2G-Jnwen "First death in St. Louis from Spanish influenza." St. Louis Post-Dispatch, 4. Retrieved from http://hdl.handle.net/2027/spo.5270flu.0009.725

"'Flu' ban is entirely lifted by Health Board." (1918, Dec 28). St. Louis Post-Dispatch, 1. Retrieved from http://hdl.handle. net/2027/spo.2580flu.0009.852

Gibbs, P. (1918, Sep 12). Soldiers forsake fighting to work. Cleveland Plain Dealer. Retrieved from http://bit.ly/2oBniPh

Hatchett, R. J., Mecher, C. E., & Lipsitch, M. (2007). Public health interventions and epidemic intensity during the 1918 influenza pandemic. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences*, 104(18), 7582-7587. doi:10.1073/pnas.0610941104

"Health Commissioner gives official list of epidemic restrictions." (1918, Oct 16). Cleveland Plain Dealer, 7. Retrieved from http://bit.ly/20sB8E4

Hoyt, H. R. (1918, Oct 10). Spanish flu not medium fear in producing end. *Cleveland Plain Dealer*, 10. Retrieved from http:// bit.ly/2GLDBAu

"Influenza closing order extended to all churches." (1918, Oct 8). St. Louis Post-Dispatch, 1. Retrieved from http://hdl.handle.net/2027/spo.3370flu.0009.733

"Influenza closing order is renewed as new cases increase." (1918, Nov 28). St. Louis Globe Democrat, 18. Retrieved from http://hdl.handle.net/2027/spo.6590flu.0009.956

"Influenza quarantine placed on city and schools, theaters, churches are to be closed." (1918, Oct 8). St. Louis Globe Democrat, 1. Retrieved from http://hdl.handle.net/2027/spo. 5780flu.0009.875

"Influenza toll grows in East." (1918, Sep 20). Cleveland Plain Dealer, 3. Retrieved from http://bit.ly/2HICDpM

"Jacob E. Meeker, Congressman, dies of influenza." (1918, Oct 16). St. Louis Post-Dispatch, 1-3. Retrieved from http://hdl. handle.net/2027/spo.2570flu.0009.752

Journal of the American Medical Association [JAMA]. (28 Sep 1918). Current comment: The epidemic of influenza. *Journal of the American Medical Association*, 71(13), 1063-1064. doi:10.1001/jama.1918.02600390047019

Journal of the National Medical Association [JNMA]. (1918). The influenza epidemic. *Journal of the National Medical Association*, 10(3), 126-127, 151-152. Retrieved from https:// www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC2621721/pdf/ jnma00830 -0029b.pdf

Kalnins, I. (2006). The Spanish influenza of 1918 in St. Louis, Missouri. Public Health Nursing, 23(5), 479-483. doi:10.1111/j.1525-1446.2006.00586.x

"Kiel and Starkloff disagree on ban." (1918, Oct 31). St. Louis Globe Democrat, 5. Retrieved from http://hdl.handle. net/2027/spo.1290flu.0009.921

"La grippe." (1889, Dec 20). Cleveland Plain Dealer. Retrieved from http://bit.ly/2CFobel

"Minneapolis, Minnesota and the 1918-1919 influenza epidemic." (n.d.). The American Influenza Epidemic of 1918-1919: A Digital Encyclopedia. Retrieved from https://www.influenzaarchive.org/cities/city-minneapolis.html#

Opdycke, S. (2014). The flu epidemic of 1918: America's experience in the global health crisis. Abingdon, UK: Routledge.

"Proclamation." (1918, Oct 8). St. Louis Star and Times, 16. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/im-age/204383654/?terms=proclamation

"Spanish flu to meet with fight by city." (1918, Oct 4). Cleveland Plain Dealer, 1. Retrieved from http://hdl.handle.net/2027/ spo.1290flu.0009.921

Starkloff, M. C. (1919). Annual report of the Division of Health of the Department of Public Welfare, City of St. Louis for the fiscal year 1918–1919. St. Louis, MO: City of St. Louis.

"Starkloff refuses to sanction game here." (1918, Nov 6). St. Louis Post-Dispatch, 20. Retrieved from http://hdl.handle. net/2027/spo.8870flu.0009.788

Taubenberger, J. K. (2006). The origin and virulence of the 1918 "Spanish" influenza virus. Proceedings of the American Philosophical Society, 150(1), 86-112. Retrieved from https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC2720273

"To close schools and theaters to check influenza." (1918, Oct 7). St. Louis Post-Dispatch, 1. Retrieved from http://hdl.handle.net/2027/spo.1370flu.0009.731

United States Bureau of the Census, Davis, W. H., & Lappin, R. C. (1923). Mortality rates 1910-1920 with population of the federal censuses of 1910 and 1920 and intercensal estimates of population. Washington, DC: Government Printing Office. United States Department of Commerce. (1921).

Mortality statistics, 1919. Washington, DC: Government Printing Office.

"Warns to watch for Spanish flu." (1918, Sep 22). Cleveland Plain Dealer, 28. Retrieved from http://bit.ly/2EWIeqN

"16 deaths in six hours from influenza in Boston." (1918, Sep 17). St. Louis Star and Times, 10. Retrieved from https://www. newspapers.com/image/204327659/?terms=

"200 die of influenza at Great Lakes Naval Camp," (1918, Sep 24). St. Louis Star and Times, 1. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/204353827/?terms=

"559 new influenza cases and 32 deaths." (1918, Oct 18). St. Louis Post-Dispatch, 3. Retrieved from http://hdl.handle. net/2027/spo.6570flu.0009.756